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But frankly, they don't like us too much, if you want my opinion 
And I think probably, if they were holding people, they would pro~ 
ably be laughing at the fact that we're going through this situation 
right now and the fact that I don't know how many Congressional 
delegations have clamored over there and run around the country. 
side, in buildings, and looked everyplace else, looking for somebody 
that they know where they are that we don't. 

I mean, there are all kinds of theories that I could throw out to 
you. The point is that in order to have the enthusiasm and the 
focus on this thing you have to keep your mind open and continue 
to stay focused. 

Mr. DESTATTE. Sir, if I did not have an open mind and if I didn't 
have enthusiasm, I wouldn't be sleeping in beds infested with bed 
bugs and skin diseases and the other thinll:s that we've been doing 
for the past 18 months over there. I don t need a lecture on the 
need for commitment to my fellow servicemen. 

Senator SMITH. We need to stop here. I don't need a lecture, 
either. I'd like to say this in conclusion: I don't think there's any· 
body alive that has suffered worse conditions over a long time­

[Applause.] 
Mr. DESTATTE. I have an obligation to be forthright and truthful 
The CHAIRMAN. Could we have order, please. 
I'm sorry, I missed your statement. What did you say? 
Mr. DESTATTE. Sir, I said I have an obligation to be forthright 

and truthful on this issue, and that's what I tried to do. 
The CHAIRMAN. I appreciate that. I think you have. This is obvi­

ously not going to be resolved here in the next few minutes. 
There's a lot more work for this committee yet to do. 

I do think that we need to prioritize more. We said this to 
al Christmas and we said it a number of times. These live slg~mlllll 
reports it is my impression ought to be a higher oriioritv 
of the relationship. As I talk to them, I get a sense that t.h,>v',-e 
looking at the Vessey list and that the live sighting re[lOr1~ 
how are viewed as something separate or outside of that. 

It seems to me that the Vessey list, part of which is contained 
the main search, not really live sighting reports, ought to be an 
going process, obviously. But the highest priority of all has 
go to resolving each and every live sighting report, looking 
wards from the freshest and the ones with the most potential 
going backwards from there, which is what we want to get into 
morrow as we analyze what is currently being done. 

But I think, I really do think, it's unfair to question the 
tion and commitment of any of the people who are going out 
month after month and working on this. I want you to know 
I'm not questioning your commitment on it. I think you have 
to be forthright. 

You may not share a set of inputs that other people share ro­
respect to this issue, but it doesn't mean that you're any less CO U 
mitted to getting the answers to it: And I certamly accept that yO 
are as committed as anybody to domg that. at 

Senator SMITH. Mr. Chairman, I want to say I didn't say th I 
and I resent any implication that I did. What I'm sayin.g is th

d
s \ 

simply responded to a long theory that Mr. DeStatte said. I dl n 
characterize that in any way at all. I just simply said, in order tD 
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the job done why don't you guys stay focused and keep an open 
That's what I said. 
CHAIRMAN. Well, I appreciate that. I don't want to get into 

atI~l~e'nt. ~bout it, but I do remember hearing you say that he 
talKIn,/; hImself out of a job, and I don 't think he was doing 

I think that did characterize something about his 
be,eallse he wasn't talking himself out of a job; he was 

~~it~::i'~~ what he saw as the situation. And he's obviously 
• to continuing the job. 

my sense is it was read differently by different people. 
that note, I think tomorrow we'll convene at 9:00 a.m. to COm­
the task of the next two cluster areas and, finally, to do the 

ifte'm(lOn piece on the current status. We stand adjourned until to. 

the committee was adjourned.] 
In(.~d(litionl.l irlfOlrm •• tic>ll requested by the committee:] 

MEMORANDUM FOR THE CHAIRMAN, SENATE SELECT CoMMITTEE ON POW/MIA 
A.·.·AIRS 

Sydow, Chief. Analysis Branch, Special Office for POW-MIA, Defense 
Agency 

questions based on transcript of testimony in 4-5 August Hearing 

of 31 August 1992 
the Vice Chairman's question: "So we have aerial pho­
of the tomb?" Please provide copies of that photogra-

aerial photography of the construction of the tomb, When I • ir.te.evi.,w.<I,on z:T July by M,r, Codinh~, Chief Counsel and Minority StafT Direc. 
If I had ever reviewed aerIal photography on the construction of the 

, I answered: "No, I have not." When asked at various 
aertal photography of the Mausoleum, I replied: "yes." I am here-. 
under separate cover classified aerial photography of the construc­

as of January 1974 and December 1974, 
on my followin,g response to a question, "Now we've gotten 

anSwers and their answer has been no, and their answer has 
un~ergroun~ facility in the Hanoi area", I am now requested to 
prIson studies requested by the Vice Chairman." 

~l~~:~,:::e::;~~ to "expert answers" indicates the reports of experiences of 
pi who spent up to 22 years in the Socialist Republic of Vietnam's 

am unaware that any of these men has ever published a "prison Ho,.ev'er. to meet the Vice Chairman's demand, I am herewith requesting 
forward, und~r separate cover, additional copies of their prison studies 
Vietnam, which I had understood had already been provided to the 

~.·C;·-·" . 3. In response to ~nator Smith's assertion that "a source, and I do not 
It r~la~es to the C,ltadel, ~ut, an indi~idual source was polygraphed and 

mdl~«:d th,at I~ was hlS, mformatlon that the communists, under the 
Chi Minh m hiS last WIll and testament, were to hold American re­

and also to hold, American POWs", I have been requested to 
source and proVide a copy of the file ." 

cor:~ucted a computer·assisted search through the DIA data base 

~~~~;r~:t15,~:)9 (total .as of 19/07 / ~2) repo~ts possibly pertaining to Arneri­
ASia and fa~led to ~dentafy the smgle one which the Vice Chair­

. If the Vice Chairman could assist us with the name of the 
le'~~I:i!,~~i'i5;.~d!i.':t:e of report ~nd orig:inating agency, I could hopefully _.,j;- ~ the report In qu~stlOn, Once successful in that search 

file and analYSIS of the report. 

~~~:~~:~(~~i~n~~,,:.~e;wj?~\~n~~f~~1 a co~y of Ho Chi Minh's last, i.e. 1968-69 . either the holding of American POWs 
, Of course one would have to place 

proper context In order to evaluate it, 
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Question. 4. Concerning source 8682, please provide the evidence and rea.soninc 
behind the debunk of the source, as requested by the Chairman. 

Answer. As the Chairman suggests, this source is not credible. Rather than de. 
bunking him. however, one need only look at the facts reported in three of his six: Or 
seven sightings. two alleged. to be firsthand and one hearsay, to gauge their credibij. 
ity: 

A 10,000 square meter underground facility 15 minutes by vehicle. say 3-7 mil@l, 
from the Ho Chi Minh Mausoleum area is uncorroborated by other reporting frOl!l 
this urban area, the source of many of DIA's reporters; to assert that the SociaJist 
Republic of Vietnam (SRV) constructed, currently supports and provides security ror 
such a large and densely populated facility undetected by other sources in the local, 
Hanoi context strains credulity; I note the peculiarity of the 100 POWs per mora 
report and the overal1 total numbers it implies; 

The source states that in 1984 SRV Premier Pham Van Dong told him of a total. 
of 2516 prisoners, some 900 of whom had died in captivity and some 1616 of which 
were in some form of captivity; these numbers are outside the realm of the possible. 
Even if source's inability to provide plausible numbers, or based on a cognitivt 
"looseness", some source exaggeration of factual small numbers is allowed, Phrun 
van Dong's purported actions in this scenario invite disbelief as well . 

The source claims to have "been with" many women POWs; an implausible fact 
which may be another example of the unstable and erratic behavior which reflecta 
the general source demeanor exhibited during his interview. In the opinion of the 
polygraph examiner who observed this behavior at the time, the source was fabri­
cating POW and other claims. 

I agree with the Chairman and the polygraph examiner that the source fabricated 
his information. My reasoning and a description of the evidence is above; I provide 
herewith a copy of the report under separate cover. 

Question. 5. Question 5 does not appear in any of my three copies of the questioDJ. 
Question. 6. In response to "Please substantiate the testimony that source 1072 

reported seeing prisoners wearing striped uniforms, as requested by the Chairman." 
Note. Rather than take something out of context, I would suggest for this questioa 

that we reference August 5 transcript pages 19-24, which pages cover the Chair­
man's questioning and my respons....~ to the Chairman on case 1072. The Cf,ai,man', 
original question (p. 21) was, "Can you just help me out and say where it 
wore prison clothes? I didn't read where it said they were striped." My ,"',,>0,"': 
(p.21) to this question: "The prison clothes thing was pretty informal in that 
reeducation system. The fact that he highlights it suggests that there was some s~ 
cial prison clothing that didn't exist. Chairman: "You're saying there was no prisoD 
clothing." Sydow: "I would say it doesn't bear the hallmark of a uniform." 

Answer. The Chairman's question was apparently directed at the following quote 
in the trans:.:ription of the original sighting report, "[Source] said he saw what .~ 
peared to be six Caucasians in prison clothes about 200 meters from where he ~ 
standing .. _ he had a fairly good view of them for four or five minutes." The diI­
cussion between the Chairman and me, and especially my contribution to it, maJ' 
have moved too far afield too quickly and needs to be restated. The source's sta~ 
ment on "p'rison clothes" was also used as given in the undated evaluation of the 
report, as 'prison clothes," as a descriptive detail the source could pick out at 20D 
meters. When the chairman later asked me for the basis for the evaluation of "fab­
rication" , I asserted that it was principally the source's claimed ability to see 
details as race, age, health, activity and type of clothing through 200 meters 
bamboo forest in four or five minutes that was the basis of implausibility for thI 
evaluation of "fabrication". 

My assertion that the source, in his use of the term "prison clothes". may thUS bf 
implication have been referring to the standard. maroon double striped 
uniform worn by our POWs in the 19608 was an additional factor which I 
this point was often the hallmark of such fabricated reporting. I did not "'""··.L .• 
imply by association that this source said anything explicit about striping, . 
would like to clarify this confusion by correcting the record to read, on p. 20, eO" 
as follows: " He stated that they wore prison clothes and were themselves rt­
gaged ... "; and on p. 20, line 21, to read as follows, "This man seems to be purpO 
ing that somebody is still wearing ... " sed' 

The logic trail too Quickly passed over ~s as follows: The man could not have 'sOP 
the details he claimed at the distance Cited; If he was to have really seen prt ttL 
clothes at thal distance as he c1aiI!led, he must then be referring to some standa pD 
patterned prison uniform. somethmg detectable at 200 meters (since there was 
"standard uniform" during this time frame and since there was no other, differen~ 
patterned uniform extant, and since the ordinary prison wear ..... as variable a 
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ca'"le,rn, it would not have been discernible at the distance then this source 
talking about the maroon striped uniform). Th~ striping that I 

the discussion was as a hallmark of fabrication itself, and not some­
explicitly reported. I am herewith forwarding copies of the 

statement SUbstantiating his "prison clothes" statement. 
In response to "Please answer the question posed by the Vice Chair­

explain the contradiction between the testimony at page 21 and that at 

. There is no contradiction, real or perceived, between the testimony at 
21 as amended above and that at ~e 38. Senator Smith's statements 

summarize the whole issue as follows: 'So you did not refute this source 
of a uniform." An: "No sir. The elements of his observation are 

.. iiml00l-tant--~:OO meters and 4 or 5 minutes through a cluster of bamboo trees." 
statements, plus the Chairman's statement on page 38, to the effect that 
casual here, seem to place any seeming contradiction in its proper Con­

Smith's statement, p. 37, line 16- 17, that the source had talked about 
U~~~;f~~:;'';is also not completely accurate, and similarly leads the discussion 
Ie described in Question 6 above. The source talked only of 

discussion in question 6 above raised the question of 
and "striping", as a widely noted attribute of fabrication 

it relates to the judgment of fabrication on this case itself. I attempt­
it .",plli""~ that above. I repeat that explanation here: 

Question 6. 
than take something out of context, I would suggest for this questIon 

August 5 transcript pages 19-24, which pages cover the Chair­
and my res~nses to the Chairman on case 1072. The Chairman's 

21) was, Can you just help me out and say where it said they 
I didn't read where it said they were striped." My response <f..­
"The prison clothes thing was pretty informal in that who e 

fact that he highlights it sug~estS that there was some spe­
didn't exist. Chairman: "You re saying there was no prison 

it doesn't bear the hallmark of a uniform." 

original sighting report, "[Source] said he saw what ap-~~:~b~~~~~,~question was apparently directed at the following quote 

in prison clothes about 200 meters from where he was 
good view of them for four or five minutes." The dis-

1100 lbet;w,,,,n the lih,~~"man and me, and especially my contribution to it, may 
too far afield too quickly and needs to be restated. The source's state­

clothes" was also used as given in the undated evaluation of the 
" as a descriptive detail the source could pick out at 200 

'~!~~!h~~~~~~ later asked me for the basis for the evaluation of "fah­
a . was principally the source's claimed ability to see such 

age, health, activity and type of clothing through 200 meters of 
I four. or five minutes that was the basis of implausibility for the 

~~i~~f~~~:,~~~~, 

am ~~~~~~~:~fu)~w"~ing 
his "prison 

to the following "Please answer Sena't.o, 
states, "It is 1ikely that the camp 
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prompted by his knowledge of the presence of Mr. (Name) at Yen Bai, which Wa. 
part of the Dosn 776 Camp Group. Mr. (soun:e)'s claim to have seen six Caucasian. 
at Son La is a fabrication, which may be based in part upon his knowledge of hear. 
say reports of Mr. (Name) or on the caml? lea~er's braggadocio." "Please also Pro­
vide the evidence to support both allegatJOns 10 the final, ~?tence of the ~valua. 
tion." The question that Sen~tor Grassley !lSks 0." r,age 46 IS Can you explam hOlt 
six guys can all be Garwood In your analyzing thiS? . . 

Answer. This question was covered with the Senator durmg the testimony. and iI 
held in the transcript on page 46. Senator Grassley maintains that the evaluation 
reduced the six individuals purported to have been seen down to one, Garwood. This 
is not the case. The evaluation states: "Mr. (source's) claim to have seen six Cauca­
sians at Son La is a fabrication ... " Hence my statement: "The sighting W8I 
deemed to be a fabrication, sir. It's not correlated to Garwood." Senator Grassier: 
"It's not correlated to Garwood!?" AN: "No, sir." Senator Grassley: "Your evalua­
tion talks about Garwood." Here Senator Grassley is correct, in that the evaluation 
goes on to attempt to explain the motive for . source 1072's fabrication. In other 
words, why would the sou~ have ~~de up thIS story out of whole cloth; perhaPi 
there is some kernel of reahty that It IS based upon. I can see how Senator Gressley 
became confused with the sentence. It might more explicitly (and clearly) be ren­
dered as follows: "Mr. (source's) claim to have seen six Caucasians at Son La is • 
fabrication . A potential motive or his fabrication of this sighting, when placed 
against the backdrop of the large, aggregative ~y of reportin~ at t.his camp that 
confirms that only one American, a non-POW, hved and worked .lD thiS area, IS t~at 
he may have based it on some hearsay knowledge of that Amertcan, or alternative­
ly, on the comments of the camp leader apparently alluding to that same in~i~ 
ual." From the hindsight on ten years, I would recommend we change the ongInal 
analyst's words to read as above. The analyst:s fina~ state~e~t (",:hich may ~ what 
the call above for evidence refers to) concernmg th,s motivation IS speculative, and 
the only evidence for it could be the ~ollowing judg~ments: the sou~ COUld. n?t have 
seen what he said he saw at that dIStance; there IS no corroboratIon of sundar re­
ports at this time and location. 

The final sentence of the evaluation reads, "A copy of this report and evaluation 
will be maintained in the DIA data base for future reference." As evidence of this I 
herewith forward a copy of the report and the evaluation from the DIA data base. 

Question. 9. In response to, reference Senator Grassley's question: "What did ~ 
writer mean when he wrote on a note that 'this one fell through the cracks , 
"Please identify the writer and provide an explanation of the note." . 

Note. I believe Senator Grassley has misquoted the informal note: "Joanne, ThiI 
one slipped through a crack somehow. I guess it's a new case. Start a file & I'll caD 
these guys. Tnx (i.e. 'Thanks') AN". . . 

Answer. This is a note from AN, at that time 12 years ago the analyst/lDvestl~ 
tor to AN at that time intelligence technician, data base administrator and fill 
builder, both Special Officer for POW-MIA, as a possible [note: my interpretatu~ 
after all these years) apology for delaying the administrative paperwo.rk involved lit 
setting up of the referent paper fi1e and data entry of the case material a few drfo: 
Since the initial source information came to the Department of Defense on 29 .0-
vember 1981, and several analysts (neither of the above ~wo individuals were I~ 
valved at this point) had begun to evaluate and act upon It by 3 December 1981, 
see even at this distance that proper actions were already underway when the r: 
was written. I also see a note that a manager had intervened by 7 Decem.ber be 
and assigned it to a responsible, senior analyst to take charge of the .pUrsUIt. In t .. 
hindsight of looking back at this hearsay sighting after the intervenIng 12 years at 
Senator Grassley has, I suppose we should be more critical, but i~ appears to meL-_ 
be the normal striving of the POW office to get the job done qUickly. Remark8U1

.1 

this was as much in place then as now. 
I am herewith forwardin¥. copies of t~e nou::.. .. VIA 
Question. 10. Reference' Please proVide Written eVidence substantiating. that iP 

attempted to correlate the names provided by 12~3, but f~und no correlatIOn ex r t.D 
DIA's publication, U.S. Personnel , Southeast ~Ia, contams names that ap~on") 
correspond to those provided by 1243. AlternatIvely, ple~ cor~t the testl~iti" 

Answer. The evidence that DIA rese.at:hed th~ names IS pT?vlded on th~ I ~ 
action log. My statement on page 51 IS mferentlal; I stated: No. correlatIon till 
made." One can infer this from t~e. data .base .entry, and ot~er actl?DS ar.pare3 ~ 
the regress of the case. Note: Thl~ IS an lI~telhg~,n~ analyst s workmg ~ e, a~ ~ 
a le&al case file; the fact that ':wntten eVidence I.e. some form of audlt traIl d do 
not exist, neither proves nor dIsproves t~at a standard procedure w~ was n 
followed . As a matter of fact however rmal of an anajyst I .~!.o!ll!l"!.::~ 
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available in the fi1e; he was unable to make a correlation. It 
that names "that appear to correspond" do not necessarily 

apparently is what the original analyst decided. I forward 
of the "evidences" requested. 

to "Please substantiate the analysis of the letter, as re­
Alternatively, please correct the testimony." 

elements of the analysis at the time are documented in 
explanation of the alleged. varying numbers of alleged POWs and 

mo,vem,mts .. I forward herewith photocopies of that analysis, and copies of the 
that indicate the results of that analysis. In retrospect, the ana­

have pointed out the routine nature of the movement experiences 
reeducation camps alluded. to, and the writer's familiar use of "pig 
alleged POWs i.e. " the white water buffalo". A more pertinent anal-

of the aggregative non-corroboration of the numbers of alleged. individ-
ini'oh,ed. That is, the source's report on potentially 40 POWs are not carroh<>­

of course mention "Nam", the stay-behind Garwood, who is the only 
to have resided in this "Son La" Camp. The movement that the 

to from Quang Ninh and elsewhere down to Thanh Hoa Province, is 
, southward flow of Army of the Republic of Vietnam reeducat.ees, who 

...,nt.ually released in the South and came out to report the movement and 
to us. They do not corroborate POWs at the Son La, Thanh Hoa, or other 

herewith photocopies of the original documents as substantiation 
~;:~~~done at the time, some twelve years ago. 
~ 12. Response to "Please provide documentary substantiation that this 

analyzed, as requested by the Chairman." 
" ~::;"d.~,T~~h~e~~substantial elements of the analysis at the time are documented in 
.. explanation of the alleged varying numbers of alleged. POWs and 

mc)ve,m,m'". I forward herewith photocopies of that analysis, and copies of the 
..., •• ,nll"} that indicate the results of the analysis. In retrospect, the analyst 

have pointed out the routine nature of the movement experiences 
reeducation camps alluded to, and the writer's familiar use of "pig 

for alleged roWs i.e. "the white water buffalo". A more pertinent anal­
of the aggregative non-corroboration of the numbers of alleged individ-

m;"'lv .. l. That is, the source's report on potentially 40 POWs are not corro~ 
of course mention "Nam", the stay behind Garwood, who is the only 

to have resided in this "Son La" Camp. The movement that the 
to from Quang Ninh and elsewhere down to Thanh Hoa Province, is 

~~:,~~;:u~~t~:i::~ flow of Army of the Republic of Vietnam reedUC8t.ees, who 
e released in the South and came out to report the movement and 

They do not corroborate POWs at the Son La, Thanh Hos, or other 
herewith photocopies of the Original documents as substantiation 

at the time, some twelve years ago. 

~~"POI'.':STO REQUEST FOR ADDITIONAL INFORMATION FROM MR. RoBERT SHEETZ, 
, SPECIAL OFFICE FOR POW IMIA, DEFENSE INTELUCENCE AGENCY 

in response to materials requested by the Select Committee in follow-up to 
of August 4, 1992. 
recorded for the referenced "cluster analysis" briefing was actually 19 

time we used the term "pattern analysis" to describe the process 
p,e<'I"aplliQ.1 comparison of sources, something which our senior analyst, --­

common practice among analysts in the special office throughout the 
. my current chief, analysis branch, ___ , relates to me that his first 

":'::::~~~fn,~m. the office in January 1985 (from ---was to do pattern analysis on 
PJI 10 the areas On Han Gay, Quang Ninh Province, Socialist Republic of 

that neither Commodore Thom. Brooks nor Col. Kimball Gaines 
~\!:~:~!.d1S1 of information on this common procedure during their re­

n briefing, led by BG James Shufelt, was presented to the 
Force on POW-MIA under Congressman Solomon B. Sedgewick, D. 
---. Task Force members such as Congressman Gilman and ex-offi-

;~~S:~~~SUCh as the vice chairman and former Congressman Billy Hendon were 

area. 

others. In fact Senator Smith asked the question: how does the 
Garwood himself fit into the Yen Bai pattern 88 described ' the 

reporting is uncorroborated by the aggregate of reporting 

here,vith forwarding a copy of the briefing board used for this informal brief-



180 

2. Prior to my response, a110w me to corre<:t the testimony given in support of the 

' request. The vice chairman's statement of previous testimony needs clarification. 

When {an) was interviewed on 27 July by Mr. CO(linha. chief counsel and minority 

staff director, he was asked if he had ever reviewed aerial photography on the COn­

struction of the Ho Chi Minh Mausoleum. He answered: "No, I have not." When 

asked at various points if DIA had aerial photography of the construction of the 

mausoleum. He replied; "Yes," I understand that such imagery has been forwarded 

to the committee. 
OIA has pulled together all materials currently in its files that relate to construc_ 

tion of Ho Chi Minh 's Tomb. While most of these documents are classified and 

cannot be included as part of the unclassified hearing record, they a re enclosed in 

their entirety. Note that 000 still is awaiting a copy of the blueprints from Russia. 

Upon receipt of the detailed construction plans for the monument, 000 will be in 

much better position to conduct a thorough, detailed search of the building. 

3. Materials relating to the case of Robert C. Borden, Jr., have previously been 

made ava ilable to the committee. 
4. A revised redaction of the so-called "Brooks Report" has already been provided 

to the committee. 
5/617 . The properly oriented imagery requested by the committee has been preyj­

ously forwarded.. Note that there is a very straightforward explanation for the re­

versed prints originally provided to the committee. As the committee now knows, 

the imagery in question was taken by [method) system. This system, no longer in 

operation, is unique when compared to other currently used systems in that the 

light path passed through a reversing prism. When prints are developed. from nega­

tives obtained through this system (called buffalo hunter imagery ), the negatives 

must be reversed in the developing process in order to obtain properly oriented 

prints. 
Unfortunately, DIA provided these prints on an overnight basis during the 

August hearing in order to be responsive to a personal request made by Senator 

Smith. In our rush to provide the requested material, the photo lab personnel, who 

had never previously worked with the unique buffalo hunter material , neglected to 

properly orient the negatives before developing the prints. In short, inadvertent 

error was the cause of what turned out to be a very embarrassing incident. 

8. During the hearing Senator McCain asked whether DIA can commit to complet­

ing all Jive sighting report investigations before the committee finishes its work. Be­

cause of time constraints, this question could not be fully discussed during the hear­

ing. What Mr. Sheetz would have said if given the opportunity is as follows: 

First, less than 25 percent of live sighting reports require field investigation in 

Vietnam, Laos, and Cambodia; most can be resolved by DIA through the analytic 

process. Secondly, although we are working live sighting reports as rapidly as we 

can, we continue to receive new live sighting reports every week. 

Having just resolved 47 live sighting reports, the number of open cases under 

active investigation and analysis stands at 86. The next review board should be held 

in mid-December when more reports will be resolved. While additional cases will be 

received in the interim, it is DIA's aim to aggressively work these cases until we are 

down to a minimum open inventory level, which will probably stabilize at some­

where between 25 to 50 reports. 

ANALYSIS OF LIVE SIGHTINGS 

WEDNESDA Y, AUGUST 5, 1992 

S 
U.S. SENATE, 

ELECT CoMMITTEE ON POW I MIA AFFAIRS 

. Washington: DC. 

The commIttee convened, pursuant . to notice, at 9:03 a.m., in 

SH-216, ~dinl;'rt Senate Office BUlldmg, Han. John F. Kerry 

~::~~} presl g. 
t' Senators Kerry, Daschle, Smith, Grassley, McCain, and 

ti,41IPE.NI~IG STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN F. KERRY, U.S. SENATOR 

FROM MASSACHUSETTS 

CHAIR~AN. The hearing will Come to order. 

"I!llOm,rts°rmng .. We ~ont.inue today the hearing into the live sight­
•. . and hve slghtmg process, and this morning we will Con­

WIth the Son La area of Vietnam and the Oudamsai area of 

me see, is there any member of this panel who was not 
yesterday? 
GRAY. No, sir. 
<;HAlRM~. I remind you that you are sworn, and you contin­

gIve ~stIm~>ny under oath as per yesterday. What I'd like to 

move nght mto the next cluster area to discuss the live sight­
from those are!"" and then this afternoon we want to 

have plenty of tl1Ile to talk about the current live sight­
th an? the current live sighting reports. 

e ongInal cluster map that was presented to you some 

&g::; ~ had POSNted so~e six flags, six different sightings in 

~ dlisc"v.!reled nam, orth VIetnam, of Son La. Since then staff 
apparently an additional 13 sightings in that 'vicin­

nr.St-llanld. and 10 hearsay, for a total of 19 sightings in this 
':"''''''Ir area In the north of Vietnam 

these sightings-I think all' of the first-hand sightings 

~t:~(:tb~y DIA to be fabrications except for one that is still 
~ and I ,:,"ould remark that this is the only person in 

~'ricatlionls for whIch all of the sightings have been deemed to 
; as opposed to mIstaken observations 

'hant to ask Senator Grassley_I want to ~ove ahead, but 
ave an opemng or any statement you wanted to make, 

GRASSLEY. No. I was just going to speak On this cluster 
Son La? . 
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Senator GRASSLEY. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Son La, as it is referred to by our staff, is actua). 

ly a grouping of camps, of prisons. It is not far from the prison 
system where Robert Garwood was kept, but about 100 kilomete ... 
west of Yen Bai, which is where Garwood spent most of his 

A number of the resolved sightings from Son La have been 
lated to Bob Garwood. Six of the DIA evaluations of sightings 
this cluster refute the sources by making the statement that 
other reporting has been received on American POW's in the 
La area. 

Notwithstanding that, staff has found 19 reports in the DIA 
all of which we have available here, which relate to Son La 
ings, so we need to discuss these and try to understand the Son 
sightings and issues. 

Most of the sightings were in the late 1970's. In 1976, 
heard about U.S. POW's. In 1976, one U.S. person was 
seen cutting bamboo. Again in 1976, 60 to 70 were 
on a soccer field. Again in 1976, six U.S. POW's were 
working. 

In 1977, someone heard that U.S POW's were being 
Again in 1977, 24 foreigners were allegedly seen under 
Again in 1977, some 40 to 50 U.S. POW's were apparently seen in 
camp. 

In 1978, someone heard about 40 U.S. POW's, referred to them 
white water buffaloes, and referred to their being kept in the 
text of buffaloes. In 1978, someone was apparently told about 
U.s. POW's. Again in 1978, someone allegedly saw 30 CauC>lSiBlIII 
in trucks. 

In 1979, someone allegedly saw 40 to 50 Caucasians bathing. 
Then they tail off fairly significantly, most being in 

eighties, with one 1991 report of an American pilot in Son 
otherwise most-about five reports during the eighties, all of 
were hearsay. 

Now, these are resolved in various ways. The 40 U.S. 
moved from Son La to the Delta was action required on 40 to 
POW's, unknown prison. It was evaluated as a fabrication, and 
forth, and we can go through each of these. Before I turn to 
first live sighting report for your analysis, let me ask if 
Grassley has anything he wants to add to that. 

STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES E. GRASSLEY, U.S. SENATOR 
FROM IOWA 

Senator GRASSLEY. Yes, Mr. Chairman, I'd like to go into 
detail on that. Some of it covers things you've already said, 
also some other points of view and observations on what to 
in regard to the Son La area. Son La is one of the lal'~~'3t 
of the most remote mountain provinces in Northern 
population is almost entirely ethnic tribal peoples. On the SOllthefP 

border is Laos, and its northern reaches stretch nearly to 
Inside its sister provinces are Nghia Lo and Yen Bai, 

mountainous and rugged. Next to Hanoi itself, these nrnvi.n"''': 
have been the center of a huge volume of reporting on 
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's, including hundreds of reports associated with Robert Gar­

.m."i~:anls captured as South Vietnam was overrun by Vietnam­
~~;;';tin~ were detained here from 1975 prior to release. 
I his,tol'V is rich and complex, especially heavy in the 

have centered our attention o~ a lP:0up of. 20 sightings, and 
are by 18 mdlvlduals, of Americans m captivity after 1975 in 

La Province in general and in the Son La prison complex. 
of these ro:ports are eye witness accounts and 8 are hearsay, 

~~COI~~: and third-hand accounts. The earliest post-war sightings 
1976, and the most recent is December 1991. 

of the reasons that we chose this cluster is because of the 
reflected in reporting and some potentially consistent 

in the evaluation of reports. For example, every first-hand 
~~;:~:in_~ report in this cluster has been judged a fabrication 

one, and that one is still under analysis. Moreover this 
cluster in Southeast Asia where such a high perce~tage 

;l81llOrts are judged to be a fabrication instead of just mistaken 

fabrication rate is symptomatic of other patterns as 
. 13 of the sightings, which involve the largest 

~rlsoners, all occurred from 1976 to 1979. This suggests 
prison system might have been quite active prior to the 

of Northern Vietnam. The numbers sighted in 
range from 30 to 60. After 1979, the numbers drop off 

::~~~~c.~s have reported on the closure of prisons in the 
on the southward movement of prisoners both South 

~8!'!es'e and others, during the period of sever'; tension be­
.CL",.JIIl and China, but as the cluster map indicates, most 
'''''UI," remain open. No more sighting reports came out 

not the, case for Son La, where reporting picked up again 
mid 1980 s, but the numbers are much smaller, involving 

Of. smgle ,?r pairs of men in captivity. 
in~lth." mterestmg pattern IS that 11 of the sightings were re­

by former ARVN officers who were prisoners. I understand 
analysts have often cited the interviewed ARVN internees 
neAver he.ard nOr saw ~m"rie>m POW's, but there are also 

RVN mmates who did claim to see American POW's but 
"V':lrces are alI fabricators, according to DIA, including one 

letnamese Lieutenant Colonel who is a personal wartime 
of one of our staff investigators. 

a half of the 8?n La sightings involve .special circumstances. 
re usually brief, at odd times, often mvolving work details 

to or from work by either the observer or the POW 
the s0ll:rces, whethe! inmates or not, are engaged in pr~ 

some ~rvICe ~ ~he prIson, a few are casual observers who 
to be m a posItion of access from which to see the aUeged 

POW's are seen in prison garb under armed guard. 
:"':":'::"::!!.!l.!:!:'lO.L) reported as being kept apart from the Vietn~ 
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ese inmates, so that the sightings are by chance, not by routine as. 
sociation in the general population of the prison or the camp. 

So in short, the intelligence sources are consistent in providing 
indicators that the alleged existence of these POW's is meant to he 
a secret. If the sources are not all fabricators, then obviously the 
secret leaked. The staff analysis of the content of the information 
indicates that the prisons in this area may have been quite active 
prior to the Chinese invasion of Vietnam in 1979. 

For the first few years in the 1980's, the prison in this area ap. 
peared to close, but around 1983 a trickle of new sources and sight­
ings began to provide information of possible POW's once again 
being held in this remote region. 

The December 1991 date of a hearsay report from a Vietnamese 
citizen makes this area one of the most recently reported to be 
active. 

Mr. Chairman, that's the end of my statement. I'm going to 
absent myself for about 7 or 8 minutes for a previous commitment 
I have, and I'll be back to participate. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator. 
your helpful summary of the Son La area. 

Senator Brown, do you have any opening comment? 
Senator BROWN. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, let's try to proceed right into this if we 

can, Mr. DeStatte. We've got a lot to try to cover. This is an 
ous area of interest, with the frequency of the reports. 

What I'd like to do is ask you if you have a general ~S~~;:t;;; 
with respect to both my framing of the Son La area and 
Grassley's, and then I'd like to become specific. 

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT SHEETZ, CHIEF, SPECIAL OFFICE 
POW/MIA AFFAIRS, DEFENSE INTELLIGENCE AGENCY, ",","u ... 

PANIED BY GARY SYDOW, CHIEF, ANALYSIS BRANCH; wR.~';~'; 
GRAY, CHIEF, CURRENT OPERATIONS BRANCH; AND 
DESTATTE, SENIOR ANALYST, ANALYSIS BRANCH 

Mr. SYDOW. I would like to make a general comment, Mr. 
man. Once again, we see the analysis on this area, its cluster 
ysis, to be very misleading. 

Just as we saw yesterday in the Hanoi area, where your in'ves~ 
gators confused Hoa Lo, which is actually represented in 
porting, clearly identified in the reporting as two different 
tions, here we are confusing at least three different locations 
the guise of cluster theory. 

The CHAIRMAN. So in other words, you're saying that when 
refer to Son La you're really not dealing with one area, is that 
rect? 

Mr. SYDOW. That's correct, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Can you show us on the map? It would be 

more precise. 
Mr. SYDOW. I'd be happy to. The source of much o~t~h~e~EE~; 

lies in the fact that Son La is also a term used by 
cover Camp Group 2 of the Group 776 Wong Re Son 
System. You'll find that camp--
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0IAIRMAN. Le~ me .ask you a favor. If you could just stand a 
back and pomt, gIve us a sense of where--

SYDOW. This camp would be found in the area following 
here, right here [indicating). 
CHAIRMAN. Which camp? 
SYDOW. This .is Camp Group 2 of the Hoang Lien Son 

Let me descnbe that system in general. 
CHAIRMAN. CaD you show where Yen Bai is relative to that? 
SYDOW. Yen. B~i, w~ich is a town about 70 miles to th~ 

lirtl:lwest of .Hanol, hes !lght. here on the Red River. The camp 
S)'!;telm mcluded at Its heIght, largest popUlation, seven camp 

Group I, the one where the American stayed lived 4 
years, spread along river valleys along here. Camp Group 

CHAIRMAN. When we refer to Yen Bai and Bob Garwood 
the area you just pointed to. ' 

S.YDOW. We have established that Garwood was able to visit 
tIme there each of the camp groups at various times, doing 

dutIes. He rode around the camp system in a jeep, per­
varIous. elec~rlCal or film projection duties for his 5-year 

He hved m Camp Group 1. 
uruujJ 2, down this road--

l,;i~.~~·A~. How far away would this be? 
S . P,:obably 60 kilometers to the South, Southwest, 

!!PIlSEd some nme su~amps hidden a".l0ng the valleys. 
iHAIRMAN. So you re talking 40 mIles away, approximately. 

YDOW. Yes, SIr. 
CHAIRMAN. Through the mountains. 
SYDOW. Yes, sir. 
CHAIRMAN. How long a trek would that be? 
SCYDOW. I would say it's probably 4 to 6 hours by jeep 
SHAIRMAN. By jeep? . 

YDOW. Yes. Camp Group 3 was a smaller camp system 
four sub-camps around the town of Nghia Lo. ' 

4 was north ~f this large lake here, which was a hy-
H reservOIr cen.termg near but some distance from the 
Gam Yen, covermg about 20 sub-camps north of the lake 

roup 5, which was slightly to the northwest of Yen Bai' 
a short existence. They suffered a plague there. Some 200 
died of SOme sort of plague, and they moved that camp 

SY . When was that? . 
d DOW

I 
. That would have been in the early part of the 

eve opment, 1975-76. 
Group 6, associated with the small town of Ba Khe was in 

r;=~~~~.~~ardound the Tran Phu State Tea Farm. Thei; duties 
utIes m that camp was to pick tea leaves fa; 

th~ole system comprised this area. It just so happens that 
was called Son La, Camp Group 2. Much of 
have In your so-called cluster deals with 

or La. You need to distinguish where precisely 
he reports, is talking about. ' , 

. Son La, like the Province of Son La, is down in this 
IS Son La Provmce capItal town. You'll note that it is 
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approximately the same 4- to 6-hour drive away from Camp 

2. . th provinci,.1 When I do a circle search of sources concernmg e . 
ca ital of Son La, which is what we really want to deal ~th 
~ay, I fmd that there are only nine so~rces that deal Wlth 
particular area, independent of the reportmg from the Hoang 
Son system. f . I d th I Once again, I feel the cluster sort. 0 mlS ~a s e casua 
preter of the data. Son La is a provmce which also covers a 
deal of this territory. . 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, that's a good explanatIOn, and I aplJrecialtei 
that. Now, have you isolated the nine reports that you ""'''''''c 
only to Son La? 

Mr. SyDOW. Yes, sir. . ' 
The CHAIRMAN. All right, so as we go throu~h It, you will say 

me, that particular report is not one we consider Son La, but 
could explain it nevertheless. 

Mr. SYDOW. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, in this area as a whole, were these, 

four or five camp areas? 
Mr. SYDOW. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. How many, five? 
Mr. SYDOW. In all there was a total of seven. One of them 

peared because of the plague. The other two were 
there are five in total. 

The CHAIRMAN. Five, but even in the total area of all of 
there were reeducatees who were put into those camps, IS that 

rect? b 'It arolmd. ~ Mr. SYDOW. That's correct. The camp system was Ul n 
former prison sys~m. 'rhe ~nson at the Camp Group 2 ~as a 
French prison which still eXIsts. The camps, the reeducatIOn 
were spread out around t~at. The ca~ps around Camp Group 
was built around the old pnson of Nghla Lo. .' 

We have looked-this camp system arose some time m 19~5. 
reeducatees began to arrive sometime in 1976. We know t at 
Garwood was there from 1975 through 1979. The camp syst.em 
taken down sometime around 1.979, .and does not now eXist. 
former prisons do, however, con~mue m that ar~a. ? 

The CHAIRMAN. How many pnsons are there m that area. 
Mr. SYDOW. There are at least three pris"ms in that area. f 
The CHAIRMAN. And those prisons are m the same sort 0 

graphic area that tjte camps were? 
Mr. SYDOW. That s correct, Sir. rse 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, it's true, is it not, that over the. cou 

the last 15 years many of the reeducatees who went mto 
camps post-I975 hav~ fled Vietnam, is that accurate? 

Mr. SYDOW. Yes, SIr. I h be t Iked to, 
The CHAIRMAN. And many of those peop e ave en a 

that true, by your p';ople? 
Mr SYDOW Yes, Sir. . h 
Th~ CHAIR';'AN. How many would you estimate ave been 

t°'kr. SYDOW. It's in the thousands. I would say 2 or 3,000, 
_LI__ _ _ _ 
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CHAIRMAN. And of those 2 or 3,000 who were in there, do 
them say they were there with Americans? 

Yes, sir. We have a fairly clear view, and we've often 
this view. In fact, this was the subject of our initial pres­
to the Congress of cluster theory. In 1987 we presented 

a cluster. 
CHAIRMAN. Who did you present that to? 
SYDOW. To the House task force. Senator Smith was in at-

:~~:~~~F~:ormer Congressman Billy Hendon was in attendance. It 
I believe, by Congressman Solomon. 

~~~~~AA ' What did you assert at that time? 
E . At that time, we asserted the same picture that I 

morning. The reporting is quite consistent. If you look at 
finst-llarlO and hearsay reports, of which I number about 400, 

find in that set, they virtually all correlate to Robert Gar-

will find 30 exceptions. We have fabricated 18 reports and 
correlated 12 reports to the other--

What you mean is, you have 18 reports that 

sir. I'm trying to speak as quickly as possible. 
just didn't want to leave you saying you were 

SYDOW. Okay. In effect, the reports have been fabricated. 
we have correlated 12 reports to other individuals who hap­

wander through the system. There were Swedish develop­
workElrs. This is a highly forested area. Swedish development 

support of the Swedish paper mill project at Viet Tri 
through this area assessing lumber. Soviet security advi­

!andered through this area for purposes of their own. We 
identified 12 reports that correlate to those-those activities. 
as I stated yesterday, 90 to 95 percent of this reporting is 

~auld to one man, and to one man only. That's Robert Gar­
is consistent. It shows him to have freedom of activity 

the system. He drove a jeep. He rode in a jeep. He rode a 
.---'_"'~ dressOO in a white shirt with dark trousers. 

carried a monkey on his shoulder. He projected films 
propaganda lectures to the internees and reeducatees. He 
wire lines, as in the Tran Phu State Tea Farm. We have 

clear picture of all of his activities. 
those same reporters, we have a fairly clear picture of the 

reeducation camp system. In regard to your Son La cluster, 
not the Son La that your cluster refers to. 
CHAIRMAN. Now, come back to my question. Out of those 

thousand, apart from Bob Garwood and apart from the 
~lIall. who were not American POW's, are there reports in 

~ou place credibility of American POW's bein~ held? 
YDOW. No, sir. There is no evidence of POW s being held in 

II)'8terr 
Mr. DeStatte. 
Yes, sir. I'd like to add one comment. We 

that those ;jI}U-p'iu, sources who accurately de­
with Robert G,.rvvo<>d there, 
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other Americans living or being detained in that area, and if these 
folks were acknowledged reporting accurate on that, why should 
we question their accuracy on the other? 

The CHAIRMAN. So, let's just be very clear on that. The 300 
people whom you were able to ascertain with certainty were ·refer_ 
ring to Bob Garwood, correct? 

Mr. DESTATTE. That's correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Those same 300 people never reported any other 

American, is that what you're saying? 
Mr. DESTATTE. I think I recall one source. He is a former Repub­

lic of Vietnam Armed Forces General, and there may be a couple 
of others who, in addition to reporting accurately about Robert 
Garwood said that they also knew of some Americans, other Amer­
icans who were being held there, but there again, we're looking at 
a minority, and again I believe we need to apply some common 
sense there. 

If we have 300 people who say there was one and only one 
person, and out of that we come out of perhaps 6 percent or lese 
who say there were additional Americans there, and then we begin 
looking at these additional reporters and their information and we 
find that-then we have to scrutinize that small percentage and 
see if there is some explanation for how they knew something that 
others didn't know, and when we approach it from that point of 
view, we cannot sustain the judgment that these folks somehow 
knew something that was concealed to others. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, out of the 300-you have 300 who reported 
on Garwood. 

Mr. DESTATTE. That is an approximation. 
The CHAIRMAN. Right, and you're saying that 5 percent of the 

300 who reported on Garwood-in point of fact, if you take the to­
tality of those people who reported but saw nothing, you're in the 
thousands, are you not? 

Mr. DESTATTE. That's correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. So your percentage in fact is much lower. 
Mr. DESTATTE. Drops below 1 percent. 
The CHAIRMAN. You have below 1 percent that are in fact con­

ceivably rel"'rting something. 
Now, let s look at those specific reports and try to understand 

them, and those are the reports that are part of the current analY­
sis. 

Turning to live sighting report 1072, this is a reeducation ca')'P 
inmate. This would be sort of one of that 1 percent that yoU ~ 
talking about. Date of sighting was August 1976. The status tha' 
you deemed was fabrication. 

The person asserted that 5 kilometers from Son La prison caJllP 
in a bamboo forest this person had a first-hand sighting of six U.s. 
POW's cutting bamboo under guard. They ~ere in prison clothe:& 
thin, weak. He watched them for 4 or 5 minutes. They were n 
held in his prison camp. . 

Now, how do you arrive at the notion that that is in fact a fabrt-
cation? 

Mr. SVDOW. Once again, you need to reflect this report against 
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vie'winl( the reported six POW's through bamboo forest. He 
that they had a prison uniform and were themselves en­

in some sort of bamboo cutting activity, and that this took 4 
imiDl.tels, this observation. 

there has been no prior reporting of such a group 
Iftdlivi,lu8:is working through the Camp Group 2 area. We would 

that the standard striped prison uniform which is a hall­
fabricated reporting, went out of u~e even with the 

that we knew to be in the Hanoi prison camp system 
r"l;urnela. It went out of use in the late sixties. If this man 

••• -nnrtin" that somebody is still wearing the maroon double­
prison uniform in 1976, it's an additional facto~ against 

CHAIRMAN. And you're saying that all of the debriefings of 
prisoners who returned debunked the notion that that was 
they were wearing. That was not in fact the prison uniform. 
SYDOW .. Yes, sir. I would give the credit for the development 
analys.s to one of your staff who covered this issue with our 

set of. prison experts, a group of men who went through 
In the system, the commandos, and who detailed the 

type of prison uniforms. 
CHAIFtM"N. Can you just help me out and say where it said 

clothes? I didn't read where it said they were 

evaluati?n you say, during the 4 to 5 minute period ob­
the CaUC8!UanS were watched by one public security guard. 

reporting that the men wear prison clothes, he said the 
an.d dense nat!-,re of the, bamh?o forest precluded his pro­

deta.led deSCrlJ~tlOns. I don t pa~tlcularly see the stripes. 
SYDOW. The ~rlSOn clothes reg.men was pretty informal in 

reeducatIOn system. The fact that he highlights it sug-
there was some special prison clothing that didn't exist. 

CHAIRMAN. You're saying there was no prison clothing. 
SYDOW. I would say it doesn't bear the hallmark of a uni-

CHAIRMAN: Is there any other rationale which added to the 
that th.s was a fabrication? 

SYlIlO1;' The distance of observation. The man stated that he 
up details at 200 meters through bamboo forest. 
If I could provide a little contextual information, 

'S~:::~:~ . Sure. 
. The inmates in this reeducation system were 

Otliicelrs In the Republic of Vietnam Armed Forces The ci­
;:ti~~~:~t~~f there, while Senator Grassley correctly n~tes that 
!' them-the majority of people in that area are 
~- [hlr,oriti,,. there was also a fairly large population of low-
'~.~~~::.u'r~( had been resettIed-I think it would be accu-

'''''".'~~iSt . resettled i.n that area after 1954, following the 
;- ascensIOn to power In North Vietnam 

. .. in these reeducation camps had 
c.v,hans. They were on a variety of work delt8ills oluu.id,e 
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important to note, it's not a formal-most of them were not 
prisons. 

The Son La complex or group of prisons, or what we call 
Group, what the Vietnamese call Camp Group 2, included a 
of formal prisons that date back to the French era that were 
ovated by the inmates during their tenure there. I believe 
them has since been converted into a historic museum. Some 
key figures in the Vietnamese Government spent some time 
as guests of the French there. 

But anyway, the prisoners in this system had frequent contact 
interaction with the local civilian populace. They discussed a 
ty of things. They bartered handicrafts for food items, for clc)thin 
items, for medicines, whatever they could get, but there was a 
deal of interaction there. 

There was a very active rumor mill, if you will, or informal 
munication system there. Had there been Americans in that 
it certainly would have been an item of considerable interest in 
area where there is very little of interest going on, and it would 
a topic of frequent conversation, and it sho\lld have come to the 
tention of the inmates there. 

But in fact the inmates who were there, with those rare 
tions, are aware only of Robert Garwood in that entire system. 

The CHAIRMAN. In fact you-in the debriefing here it says 
scores of former inmates in this particular camp were inttervi" w,d 
and none of them reported anybody except Garwood, is that 
rate? 

Mr. DESTA"ITE. I think I would say it a little differently 
that. We have to keep in mind that that statement does not 

'into account, again, that very small percentage of people 
our judgment have made false claims that there were people 
than Garwood there, but in my judgment there is no crEmil)h 
source who has reported on anyone other than Robert Garwood, 
I would insert the word, credible. 

The CHAIRMAN. Turning your attention to live sighting 
1117, this is another reeducation camp inmate. He was a 
ARVN lieutenant colonel, was a graduate of the National MilitBLI"l 
Academy at Dalat. He did the U.S. Army Engineering 
Course at Fort Belvoir, and so forth. 

His d3.te of sighting was in 1977, he says near the Ba 
Market, between Yen Bai and Nghia La, which I guess Route 
connects Nghia La with Son La. His sighting was hearsay. He 
while working in the rice fields near the Ba Khe Market the 
spoke to passing villagers who said they'd seen a group 
POW's being moved from Yen Bai to Son La. Two of the 
had Vietnamese wives. 

Now, this information came from the Office of the Chairman 
the Joint Chiefs of Staff to you. Can you tell me how you 
it? I gather this gentleman-I've read his debrief. He gave a 
long and detailed debrief, but he says, point blank, he did not. 
observe any Americans. That's his personal statement. So thIS 
·pure rank hearsay. How do you evaluate it? 

M;. DESTATrE. Let me preface my comments by pointing out thaI 
Ba Khe or is referred to there the Ba 1<111 
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not part of the Son La group of camps, but is part of a greater­
organization that was responsible for that whole complex was 
North Vietnamese Army, or People's Army of Vietnam organi­

called Group 776, and Ba Khe intersection is closer to Group 
not part of Camp Group 2. 
CHAIRMAN. So, to begin with you assert this should not be 

'-rt of a cluster. 
-'""Mr. DESTA"ITE. Yes, if we're keeping this cluster to Son La. 

The CHAIRMAN. Point made. What's the next point with respect 
to the evaluation? How do you decide whether that hearsay is accu­

or inaccurate? 
SYDOW. You balance that against the reporting. I would say 

1 .. ,".,·'0 inaccurate reporting. Let me illustrate. 
you've raised a new case here today, I'll raise another. We 

reporter who was at Ba Khe Market. It sets in the 
of the Hoang Lien Son system. He was enjoying a cup of tea 

little cafe at the side of the road when he observed a jeep to 
into Ba Khe with, I believe, four white foreigners in the back 

jeep. It parked, and they walked into the public security 

was able to observe that the men were wearing shorts, khaki 
and shirts with a football number on the back. We've corre-

that report to Swedish development workers, who would nat­
come into Ba Khe, register with the local public security, 

go about their business. 
area is covered thoroughly. The men went out-the reeduca­

out each day, worked in the fields, worked in the tea 
ianltatilon, cut bamboo, did such things. They also shared with 

other information on strange occurrences that happened in 
reeducation camp system so that they all knew what each 

knew, or they shared hearsay information, and none of this 
lDc,rtiln" corroborates each other in supporting large groups of 
Bu'casiarls moving around within the system. This is an inside-the­

report. 
DESTA"ITE. I would add that first, this is a hearsay report as 

Ider.t·.~ "'" it. ' 
CHAIRMAN. Let me just add, before you do, this is Son La 

~YiItlce. correct? 
DESTA"ITE. No, sir. This is outside. This is in Hoang Lien Son 

~nce. 
CHAIRMAN. Well, in your Joint Casualty Center letter to 
to the commander, it says subject, possible American POW's 
La ProvInce. 

DESTA"ITE. That's a clear misstatement. 
CHAIRMAN. Concerning the alleged sighting of American 
In Son La Province in Vietnam, 1977. 

. This is the same confusion that your committee staff 
Into. When one of the camp groups is called Son La 

~ree~:~:..t that name to spread out over an area of land with: 
to the province boundary. ' 

CHAIRMAN. Let me read you, during blank years of confine­
Caat Lon Geo, Tan Laph, Yen Bai Camp 7, Camp Hoang Son 

mp 2 Ba Khe, and Camp 4 Hoang Lien Son, this SOurce did 
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not ever observe any Americans. Now, I happen to find that signifi. 
cant. 

I mean, I think if the source is saying he heard something and 
he's got all of this background, but he says in all these camps he 
never saw an American, to me that's interesting. But I don't think 
you can have it both ways. 

If you accept the notion that-I think you probably do. You 
accept that somebody might have said to him that they saw Ameri. 
cans. You just don't accept that there were really Americans there, 
is that correct? 

Mr. DESTATTE. Sir, I think in this particular case the source ap­
parently is giving us a good faith rendition of what he heard, and I 
think it's significant. The point I was going to make, the next 
point, is that he refers to two Americans with wives. 

We know that Bobby Garwood was there. Bobby Garwood also 
lived with a Thai national who sometimes was mistaken by in· 
mates who observed the two as a dark-complected American. As 
rumors pass from person to person, I think it's quite possible, and 
in fact probable, that the story that this fellow heard was in fact 
based on the presence of Robert Garwood and the Thai national. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me read so the full passage is in the 
record here. The source did not ever observe any Americans during 
1977 while working in the rice fields near Ba Khe Market, and 
you're saying Ba Khe Market, per se, is not in Son La Province. 

Mr. DESTATTE. That's correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Okay, I accept that. 
He talked with villagers passing by who claimed that they had 

observed a group of American POW's-did not say how many-who 
were being moved from Yen Bai to Son La Province. The villagers 
stated that two of the Americans had Vietnamese wives. The 
source asked the villagers, how could American POW's have Viet· 
namese wives, and the villagers speculated that the two men had 
decided to join the communists. The villagers gave no further de­
tails concerning the Americans. 

Now, you have not deemed this to be a fabrication . In fact, the 
status is not indicated. What does that mean? What is the status of 
that report? 

Mr. SyDOW. I would say the report is left open. As in many cases 
where we find hearsay reporting that tends to confirm our knowl· 
edge of the particular area, we let it lie in the database in the hope 
that maybe-<>r the fear that maybe some day later it will be cor· 
roborated to other reporting and lead to a significant theme, the 
sort of themes that we were looking for yesterday in Hanoi. 

In this case, as Mr. DeStatte alluded to, we have in this camP 
two individuals, two stay-behinds, collaborators with the Vietnam' 
ese both of whom have been reported as having local wives, so 
the~e's a basis in reality, perhaps, for this man's story, which IS 

otherwise fairly well corroborated. 
The CHAIRMAN. So you knew of more than one collaborator. 
Mr. SYDOW. The other individual is a Thai national not of con' 

cern to us. He adopted a Vietnamese name, as did. Ga~ood­
Nguyen Viet Son. He is reputed to have been a ThaI aIr pIlot who 
strayed into Vietnamese aIr space and was kept In the reeducatloIl 
camp system for, 10, 20 years. 
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The CHAIRMAN. I want to keep moving through these Son La 
/iOur<:es, because I want to divide this morning into two halves, if 

can. 
Let me turn to my colleagues, if I can, and see if we can keep 

, 1D':JVlII~ through. Senator Smith. 
~naWI SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

course, the position of the Vietnamese, Mr. Sydow, has always 
that there are no stay-behinds, correct? 

Mr. SYDOW. Yes, sir, that is their position. 
Senator SMITH. That is their position. 
Mr. SYDOW. That should be modified. 
Mr. DESTATTE. Now, I believe they published a white paper in 

1980 in which they devoted a paragraph to Robert Garwood, in 
which they described him as a person who voluntarily crossed over 
t.o their side. 

Senator SMITH. Well, Garwood came out in 1979, so I guess we 
tan say that anybody that's sighted after 1979 is not Garwood, 
can't we? He gets credit for a lot of sightings, but he can't be cred­
ited for sightings after 1979 when he came out in 1979, correct? 

Mr. SYDOW. Other than for a minor confusion of dates, that's cor­
rect, sir. 

I will say that we have heard the latest Vietnamese position on 
this in May of last year, in Hawaii. Their statement was, they are 
IIDt aware of any Americans living in Vietnam, stay-behinds. 

Senator SMITH. Some of these sources you're attributing possibly 
to people who may be behind, so you're taking issue with the Viet­
lI8IIlese statement. Do you have any evidence that you haven't 
IIhared with this committee of stay-behinds in any capacity in Viet-
118m? 
~~. DESTATTE. I don't understand what point we are taking issue 

Se.n,;,tor SMITH. Well, you're saying-you're talking about the 
pGlslblhty that there may be, quote unquote, stay-behinds. 

Mr. SYDOW. The period that we're covering here, Senator Smith, 
iI. 1975 through 1980 sightings, in which we did have two stay-be­
binds. We are not beyond that period. 
L Senator SMITH. Picking up on some of the points that Senator 
.L._r;y made on the same two sightings, the difficulty that I have in 
-'In~ with this, and have had the same difficulty for the past 8 

IS I read the intelligence. I think I have all of it. I'm told I 
of it. But I can't get out of it what you guys have out of it. 

exa,:"pl~, SOUrce 1117, he said that-you guys make the point 
the SIghting was in another province. It was not in Son La, it 
next to it, true, but what did the source say? The SOurce said 
were going to Son La, correct? 

DESTATTE. That's correct. 

It,~tolenatc>r SMITH. So it's not that much-it's not that outrageous is 
cluster that to say these POW's are en route to Son La? ' 

fo IIlr. DESTATTE. Refresh my memory, but I believe he said that­... !. recall correctly that he saId that these folks were being moved 
... "ghia Lo? 

Senator SMITH. I don't think so. 
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The CHAIRMAN. He said-in 1117 he said-I read that into the record a moment ago-they are being moved from Yen Bai to Son La Province. 
Senator SMITH. I mean, the point is, the purpose of this cluster that is drawn, I think you all know in terms of cluster analysis there are many things you can cluster. You can cluster the fact that people had rubber tires on their feet, that the prisoner every. body saw had that. There are many ways you can cluster. You can cluster by location, you can cluster by prison system, which is what we've done here. 
We went through this in the preliminary meeting that we had a couple of weeks ago on this thing, so you're aware of that, so I think it's misleading. Son La is a single province prison, correct? Mr. SYDOW. No, sir. The confusion that we're getting into, We have described completely this morning a reeducation camp system which existed in an area bordering on Son La Province. We have yet to address any issue of prison in Son La. 
Senator SMITH. Isn't it a prison system in Son La, an administra. tive prison system? 
Mr. SYDOW. Sir, I would expect a provincial jail to be in the pro­vincial capital of Son La, but what we're addressing this morning through the first two reports raised is the Hoang Lien Son People's Army of Vietnam Group 776 Reeducation Camp System, something totally different, not a prison system. 
Senator SMITH. That's not what I'm addressing. What I'm ad· dressing is, who controls the camps? Are you saying that all those camps at Son La are all totally isolated, or were totally isolated, had no connection with each other? 
Mr. DES-rATTE. During the period 1970-1 should say, during the period 1976 through late 1978, the prisons-and prisons is some­what of a misleading term. The detention camps in that region which held former officers in the Republic of South Vietnam Armed Forces were all under the control of People's Army of Viet· nam Group 776. 
They were not under the control of Son La Province. Some of the camps may have coincidentally been geographically located either in or on the border of Son La Province, and some of the inmates and others refer to them as a matter of convenience as the, quote, Son La camps, they are in no way administratively or otherwise connected to the province administration of Son La. So we're talking about these reports. We're talking about reports that were received from former inmates of the camp system that was administered by Group 776. 
Senator SMITH. Well, the purpose of us analyzing it this way is to try to get a different reading, other than simply independenJ source reviews. We talked about this yesterday. You understan that. What you just said, though, that it is a system-Mr. DESTATTE. I think we've been saying that quite consistently· Senator SMITH. This is where I really have-if it's a system, that's all I'm saying, that Son La I'rison system, it doesn't matter how many jails or how many admm buildings or whatever there are in the system. What I'm asking you is, is there linkage between these units, for want of a better word, in the system in Son 18 Province? 
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the question I'm asking, based on your intelligence. 
Senator Smith, at issue here is to seek to find 

w~,"r"v'>r they might exist. What we have tried to define in 
morning is a reeducation camp system on which ""'lOrti"", that is 90 to 95 percent accurate. It doesn't add .te,llil~el~ce to the issue of hunting for POW's. 

want to talk about Son La as a province, as a provo capital, away from this system, away from this time period, I agree that that should be the focus of our efforts, but we a historical phenomenon here. It came up in 1975 and went in 1978, 1979 or 1980. The reeducatees were all transported the South, where they emigrated to the United States and 
ilu~~~}~.?t;;~·' ;~. We've learned a lot about this system. But to hunt this is not a place I would look. ; ::d~~ ".MI'TH .. Well, what I'm trying to establish here, as we did • with the Citadel, we have-I believe I'm correct. I'm not iWIWln--l think it's nine sources in a single prison jurisdiction. To a significant number of people. 

you're saying is, that's spread out all over the provo I understand your point, but what we're trying to say is, to take another look at that and you've got to say, if this sylstem, and you basically have said that it is, we don't prob­specifics of how much contact there is, but we know a system, and if it is a system, administratively, then there's to be contact. 
... T'h",·" should be contact, then, between those units, and if there's ~~C't between those units, then nine sources in that system a cluster, and that gives you another perspective, an· 
~~~:IT:~~~~~;i~0p'n those nine sources who come out that you ~ as being, I believe, fabrications, or most of them. 

. ;:~~:'':::E; raise a very important point, I think. If this ~ it is a system with a chain of command. They are other. Not only were the camp administrators, or Sy!ltelD administrators, I should say, talking with each other, the camp population was talking to each other. 
camp populations were mobile. People were transferred from ",!mp. to another for a variety of reasons. There was a central· distrIbution system for food, medicines, and other staples. Indi· from a given camp were sent on work details up to the cen· 

point. There was always interchange between There was a medical treatment system that was in 
' rE!()nl" that needed-people that were suffering from severe med· 

were evacuated to a hospital that was in Camp 4. There was a whole host of doctors there who were all ""'''h .. V_ietnamese, SOme of whom we spoke to. was a tremendous flow of information there. None of these existed in isolation, and while you point out accurately that l'1tlnilr!w
r

as a small number of people who said that there was a 
'0 of POW's, of Americans other than Robert Garwood I point out that a tremendous number-a tremendously larger of people were in that same system who were exposed to information 
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And if we can bring it back to source 1117, whom we were 
discussing, I think it's significant that here an apparently reltiallllA 
source telling us that he personally had never seen nor 
any American POW's, other than this one rumor, and 
know how many minds, how many persons, this rumor 
through before it finally reached him. We don't know what 
tions entered that story before it got to him. 

We do know-everyone who has gone through a grammar 
class in the United States has gone through that little exerc,* 
where they give a student at one corner a piece of paper. They 
the little note, and then they verbally transfer it to the person 
behind them. By the time that information flows to the other end 
of the classroom, it does not resemble the original statement. 

Senator SMITH. Let me-and then I'll yield to my colleague. Let 
me just touch two specific areas regarding the two sources, one a 
general question and one on the source that Senator Kerry just dill­
cussed with you, 1072. I read the sourCe file . I've read every word 
that we have in that case, and I listened to your responses to Sena­
tor Kerry's questions. 

There's nothing in the source file that I can find that says any­
thing about stripes on prison uniform. The source talks about 
prison uniform. That's all I can find him saying, and now we've 
evolved from refuting what the individual said because you didn't 
find anybody that saw prison uniforms with stripes. He didn't say 
stripes, so where do we get stripes? What document? 

Mr. DESTATTE. I believe Mr. Sydow just explained how he came 
up with that, the basis of that statement. 

Senator SMITH. Well, I don't understand how we got to the prison 
uniform with stripes. 

The CHAIRMAN. I think what he explained to me when I asked 
him that question last time as I came back at him was that the 
original uniforms, when you refer to prison uniforms, the original 
uniforms were striped, and he was saying that in that particular 
area they didn't have a sort of set prison uniform, that the dress 
was fairly casual-whatever people had. I think that's what you 
said. 

Mr. SYDOW. That's correct. That's correct. 
Senator SMITH. So you did not refute this source because of a 

striped uniform. 
Mr. SYDOW. No, sir. The elements of his observation are more im­

portant-200 meters and 4 or 5 minutes through a bamboo cluster 
of trees. 

Senator SMITH. All right. Just two other final points on this. I 
think you said, Mr. Sydow, that the reporting from this area, did 
you use the term-I might have missed. Did you say 95 percent aC­
curate? 

Mr. SYDOW. I said 90 to 95 percent. The simple figures are ap­
proximately 300 reports correlated to Garwood, 18 reports have 
been fabricated, and 12 have been correlated to other individuals. 
That excludes from consideration a group of crash-grave airplane 
incidents that happened in these very provinces during wartime. 

Senator SMITH. So regarding Garwood, do we determine that the 
300 reports on Garwood are accurate because Garwood came back, 
or did you determine that they were accurate before he came back? 
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I)BS'rATTE. We didn't begin receiving those reports in. ~ny 
until after he came back. When we first began recelvm,g 

we accepted them as accurate reports, but we hadn t 
preci.se:ly who they were. As I mentioned 'yest<:rday, t~e 

was responsible for those cases at that time, It was hIS 
very early on in the process that the sUbJ.ect of those re-

was Robert Garwood, but it took us some bme to confirm 

SMITH. So we've confirmed that they were Garwood, ba­
Garwood came back and was able to confirm that. 

We confirmed it through hard work and the de­
to find out who it was. 

SMITH. And following up on that, on that point, then the 
that are inaccurate, if it's 90 to 95, taking the figure 95, 

perc«mt are accurate then the 5 percent that are inaccurate 
ones that claim th~y saw American POW's. 

SYDOW. I don't know what the specific claims were of the 30 
reports. There were a variety of claims. There were claims of 

who indeed were Swedes, or who, indeed, were Rus­
There are a variety of stories. We'd have to examine those 
one, as we do every case. 

SMITH. I'm just taking what you gave me. You gave me 
numt>el1s, and you said Garwood, you said fabricatiQns, and 

other Americans. 
!';vno·w. Other correlations. 

~:t~~~l.;S:r.M~:I~TH. Other correlations. I just assumed from that that 
• are those that are live POW's, sighted live POW's. 

SYDOW. In fact, fabrications are lies. They're not based on 
reality at all. .. . 

SMITH. The final point, the pomt I am makmg IS, 90 per­
people, 90 to 95 percent of the people who stepped uiJ to 

and said they saw something, Garwood or s0!llethmg 
lines, were correct, and based on source analYSIS alone, 

del~!mi.ned that the other 5 percent were not correct, and 
we're trying to do is show you that the~e are other ways to 

at this in this prison complex cluster WhiCh, based on the ac­
, .• 1'8<'" of the 95 percent, I think deserves another look. I'm not a 
~,!"iS.!.I)fl~" analyst--

DESTATTE. We have done that, but let's take that 95 percent 
that described Robert Garwood. These folks also said that he was 
the one and only one. Now, how do we deal with that? Do we say 
"t they were fabricating the claim that he was the one and only 
_? 

Senator SMITH. Very good point. I agree with you. 10 percent of 
~ people, though, in that area, only 10 percent by your own ad­
lllission, saw Garwood. 

Mr. DESTATTE. I don't believe I said that. 
Senator SMITH. Well, only 10 percent. Somebody said that. 
Mr. DESTATTE. Ten percent of the people who have reported on 

that area. 
Senator SMITH. That's right. Only 10 percent of them saw Gar­
~, and according to you, he was running all over the pl!,ce on a 
biCYcle, on a jeep, walking the streets with a monkey on hiS shoul-
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der, and onll 10 percent of the people saw him you, so I don t see that as a factor. 
Mr. SYDOW. If we allow you to set the ststistics, yes, of have mtervlewed or had contsct with over 2112 million W'~"IA refugee reporting, and in that case it is an infinitesimal oere,."~ who reported Garwood. I think the salient point here is 95 percent of the reporting in that system is accurate. 
When we look at .the source reporting over all, 70 percent 70 to 75 percent of It IS accurate, so we can say in this . system that we have a 20 percent greater accuracy than we the system at large. 
Now, that would suggest to me that this, just like an ground facility in Hanoi, is not a lead that we want to pursue want to pursue the highest priority lead we can get and it's . be found in this system. ' 
The CHAIRMAN. Let me, if I can, point out, we've got a numller. these I w~nt to get through, but we've gone through two of hve .slghtm~ reports so far,. one of which is, according to you, specIfically m Son La but m a marketplace intersection, Mr. DESTATTE. Yes. As Senator Smith correctly pointed part of that greater system that was under central 
The CHAIRMAN. But the first one was through the at 200 meters, hard to identify. A person couldn't 

specific; didn't hear anything, wasn't close enough to 
rect? 

Mr. SYDOW. Yes, sir. That's within the system as well. 
The CHAIRMAN. I understsnd. 
Mr. SYDOW. I would like to hallmark-­
The CHAIRMAN. The second one is hearsay. Somebody said saw a group. Two of them had wives, and they speculated that reason they had wives is that they had gone over to the cOlnml1li msts, so those are the two. That's the quality of the two we're dealing with so far. I just want to keep moving t.h.·ntlJd these. 
I also want to point out that if nine-if a grouping of nine, of whIch you've deemed to be fabrications, is deemed to be portant number quantitstively, that there is really another C1U,""''',. Mr. SYDOW. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. And the other cluster are the thousands said they didn't see anything. 
Mr. SYDOW. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. ~ in P."int of f~ct, if you're trying to we~ here-I mean, If we re trYIng to weIgh, and we're looking at thll accurately, you can't just look at the 300 reports of Garwood, and the 300;-because those are the ones who happened to say they sa" somethmg, but you have to tske the whole universe which are the many people who didn't see anything, and then work backwards from those who say they saw something and see how many of those in fact correlated to something, and then you are left with a much tinler percentage, correct? 
Mr. SYDOW. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. So in point of fact when you tske a cluster of nine, you're taking a tiny little bitty piece of paper off of here and 
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against a cluster over here [indicating] and that's the 
"~~~;,/It'S all the people you tslk to. . t..: sir. I would like to hallmark the pomt that Sen-

esltat,lis:hed. It seems to me that there are three types of IiIInlt,n Some we will call proximate, which.is the ki~d of 
we're looking at here, things that are m the vlclmty ~:ur'rel"CE'S, and it tends to group geographICally. Your stsff 

;1'lcidla~<! that. . second kind is thematic clusteri~g, as :t0u SaId, Senator .. It do with a prison system, and we re trymg to dIVide that m the prison system that may exist apart from thIS reeduca-
I'eam,p system. . . say there's a third level of cluster analYSIS, If we can use and that would be substantive. That's your point, Sena-you at the Garwood reporting, it's 20 percent of 

reporting. You have a situation where you 
Anoer'ic,m living in a locality for 5 years. That tskes up ~O of reporting. That implies in the converse that there IS 
such situation there. 

CHAIRMAN. I follow that, because if any other Americans living in the same situation, you ought to have a 20 percent 
or more in your reporting. 

~v""w Indeed, sir. 
~~~AI~~;~:I;. And indeed, if large numbers of people were held, asserting that the system, through all of these who come back, many of whom hated the guts of the people them in there the first thing they'd like to do is report 

saw, but in f~ct they didn't report anything. 
. SYDOW. Yes, sir. 

DESTATTE. Yes, sir, and just to cite one recent person that I with he's a former colonel in the South Vietnamese Armed I h~d an opportunity to go on an operation with him once up in the highlands, when he was at that tIme a lIeutenant 

1971 he was a commander of the Third ARVN Paratroop Bri­He' was captured in Southern Laos when his position was 
IlVerrun. 

In 1973, at Operation Homecoming, the communists chose not to release him and many of his staff, along with the other ARVN offi­eers. He remained a prisoner of war for several years. He was moved out to Son La Province, to that, what became Camp Group Number 2, the very location that we're talking about, in 1975. When they closed those camps down in 1978, he was moved to one of the Ministry of Interior prisons in the interior, or in the low­lands of North Vietnam, eventually relocated to South VIetnam, and finally released in the late seventies, now lives in Australia. He heard of Robert Garwood, and that's it. He hasn't heard, see, or has any other knowledge of any other Americans in that system. Here's a man whose dedication to his armed forces and to hIS men Is unquestioned and a man whose friendship towards the United States, his form'er ally, is unquestioned, and certainly his access is 
Unquestioned. 

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Grassley, do you want to pick up on 
lOme of these? 



Senator GRASSLEY. I have one question on source 1072, and 
want to go ,?n to source 1243, but in regard to 107·(:2;;,~~i:t::'s:"::'r:;~ f';lr me to thmk m terms of six sightings being all r 
sm~le pers,?n. I guess that single person is Garwood. Can you plam how SlX guy.s c~n a!l be Garwood in your analyzing this? Mr. SyDOW. This slghtmg was deemed to be a fabrication sir not correlated to Garwood. ' . Senator GRASSLEY. It's not correlated to be with Garwood? Mr. SYDOW. No, sir. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Your evaluation talks about Garwood. Mr. SYDOW. Then we're not talking about 1072. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Let's go on to 1243. Okay. Well, then, let's solve this. It does talk about Garwood. 1072 does. 
Mr. SYDOW. What is the bottom line? John, is there a bottom summary there? 

The CHAIRMAN. In your evaluation, ~'n~~~i~~~~I~~J that the camp leader's comments were knlo\\'le<lai of the presence of Mr. Nam-Mr. Nam was 
So the sources claim to have seen six Caucasians as a falbricaltioi so in fact, based in part upon his knowledge of hearsay reports Mr. Nam, so in effect you're both correct. 

It cites Garwood, but it doesn't say that this specific sighting Garwood. It says that because of their potential knowledge of wood, or the general knowledge of Garwood, they may have cated this, but the bottom line is they deemed it to be a fal>ri,'Stiloo,· not that it was Garwood. 
Mr. SYDOW. Yes, sir, and I believe the source specifically says he was not influenced by that statement by this section chief. Senator GRASSLEY. On source 1243, the letters are from relatives dated 2 September, 3 November, 22 December 1981, sent to the JCS by an American citizen in Atlanta, forwarded to the DIA, translat­ed, ARVN Lieutenant Colonel, former inmate in a reeducation camp, date of sighting, 1978. Location, Son La prison. Hearsay, that 40 U.S. POW's were kept in the camp until Chinese invasion threat, then they were moved to the lowlands, were very thin and weak. 
He included two American names in these letters. These were re­dacted in unclassified versions. He saw American graves and American writings on the wall inside the prison. He saw the Amer· icans, referred to as white water buffalo, referring to that, and then he said they were called stork water buffalo in Son La. How did this information come to DINs attention? 
Mr. SYDOW. I believe this source wrote a number of letters to various agencies, including the National League of Families and collection agencies. There is a great deal of variability between his letters. You have correctly described the first letter that we re­ceived. I think there were subsequent letters. 
I would say there's some difficulty in getting to ground with what exactly this source has to tell us. The bottom line is, when you look at all of the letters and try to reduce the variability to a minimum, he states that there were 40 or 50 POW's within the Hoang Lien Son system. He states that there was a mixture of Aus­tralian and Lao POW's, and he states a location in a different prov­ince as being of interest. 
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noted that this source is well-known to us as a man fm'p.i,m situation in Denmark went berserk. GRASSLEV. Let's make clear here that the lette~ was ~ot our Government. The letters were written to hiS family , 
in jail or camp at the time. 

-Av.now Yes sir This is case 1243. G~ASSL~Y. This case i&-yes, 1243. My staff says you're 
2638 in your analysIS. 

S,~J)C'w. That's correct. 
URASS.LE'. I am talking about 1243. 

-A.me,w. the question was? . .. GIIASSLl~Y . The question is, first of all, how did thiS mfor­
come to the DINs attention? 

SYDOW. He wrote letters to the family. . GRASSLEY. Then they were passed on to the Chairman of Chiefs of Staff. What did the DIA writer mean when he on a note that, quote, this one fell through the cracks? 
SYDOW. Who was the writer? 

GRASSLEV. We don't know. 
SYDO'" . Nor do l. 

-.mlat<>r liR,.SSLEY. But it's in your files. I mean, wh<;n you say somebody says this one fell through the crack, It seems to that's pretty significant, and we ought to know. It would there's something inadequate in the processmg of these 

SYDOW. What page is the comment? 
~::!!Z-' GRASSLEY. You have the file . 
' !lenl.tc,r GRASSLEY. It's been redacted. It was in the original file 

we saw. 
SYDOW. We brought the redacted files. . CHAIRMAN. Who was this letter written to? Was thiS letter 

~~~~:t<t~~o Le Thianh. ! GRASSLEY. It was written to his wife. 
CHAIRMAN. Why does it say, to Le Thianh? . SYDOw. And cousins. We haven't identified the receivers. CHAIRMAN. I'm just curious. Do we have the answer to that, 
on one page? 
SYDOW. Senator Grassley, may we see the note? We brought 

redacted files. . 

f :~~~;~~~~G~RASSLEV. We saw it in the unredacted form m Senate and when we got the file back it was taken out. Mr. . I have no knowledge of either of those events, Sena-tor. 
Mr. DESTATIE. If I can just offer a point that's admittedly specu­_tion, we don't know who made the marginal note, but my gue~ IS -that the simple explanation is that somebody probably was gomg through their in box and found out that here was one that had sat in there a few days roo long, and he made th<; note jus~ as a ke:( to the person who it was assigned to ro get movmg on thiS one qUick­ly, because we were behind the power curve. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Yes, well, your response is based upo~ specu­lation, and I think it's legitimate for us to speculate otherWise. Mr. DeStatte, did you work on the file? 
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Mr. DESTATTE. Not that I recall. I don't recall the specific. I 
have. 

Senator GRASSLEY. The letter written by this source m'mtin •. ~ 
some alleged POW's by name. Has the DIA researched 
names, and are they genuinely accounted for? 

Mr. SYDOW. We have researched the names. No correlation 
made. Both the names are last names. The rank designated is 
correct for anyone who IS unaccounted for. 

Senator GRASSLEY. What happened when you followed up by 
tacting the original writer of the letter? 

Mr. SYDOW. We. were never able to recontact the original 
He remams 10 Saigon. 

Senator GRASSLEY. But you have tried to contact him? 
Mr. SYDOW. We have no indication of that in the file. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Would you agree that he has no motive to 
Mr. SYDOW. I don't know that, based on the information that 

have. I would say someone writing his­
Senator GRASSLEY. Well, he's still in jail. 
Mr. SYDOW. He's out of re-ed camp. He's writing to a family who 

have already emigrated to the United States. I would suspect that 
he might wish to join his family. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Do you know where the SOurce is now? 
Mr. SYDOW. In Saigon, Ho Chi Minh City. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Have you tried to contact him? 
Mr. SYDOW. No,. sir, we have not. We would be exposing this 

source to the security forces of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam in 
order to do that. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Then I think implicit in your statement is 
that this SOUrce is unresolved. 

Mr. SYDOW; We ~hould note t~at the source also reports on Mr. 
Na?" so a~am w~ re dealmg With the same reeducation system. 
We re deahng With a Garwood report to which is added two 
names-I can reveal the name Johnson-that are basically generic 
and do not correlate to any of the unaccounted for men. 

Senator GRASSLEY. We ~on't have anything about Mr. Nam in 
our file. ThiS guy has written about 40 different people that he's 
seen. It seems to me to be significant that somehow we should be 
following up. 

Mr. SYDOW. My description is, while at an unidentified reeduca­
tion camp in Son La in 1979, the lieutenant colonel said that he 
he.ard about ~O PO'Y's who ,had earlier been there, maybe 1978. He 
said commumsts said POW s were there voluntarily, but he wasn't 
so sure. He saw American names written on the wall, and he heard 
that a top POW was Mr. Nam. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Mr. Chairman, I'll yield the floor. 
The C':'AIRMAN. Well, let me ask you, I'm trying to make sense 

out of thiS letter, or letters. Can you help us? Did you evaluate the 
letters themselves? 

Mr. SYDOW. Undoubtedly the analyst looked at the letter origi­
nally. 

The CHAIRMAN. So there was no determination made with re­
spect to this report. What is the status today of this report? 
. Mr. SYDOW. ThiS IS a hearsay report that falls into the report-
109-the aggregate reporting from the Hoang Lien Son system. 
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CHAIRMAN. This one just sits out there. 
SYDOW. It is in our database. It will be raised each time an 

looks at the area, if there is a correlation. In particular, If 
names were corroborated by another report, it would be 
in significance. Various aspects of this reporting is raised 

an analyst looks at the geographic locality. Again, this is 
is attributed to the Son La cluster and is not-­

I understand. What is the theory here of this 
you been able to figure that out? I mean, as I read the 

the first letter is dated September 2, 1981. It says, Dear Pa­
Aunt, Uncle, and Cousins, and it kind of goes on, then at 
. it says, the things T asked about raising cattle and water 

H is sympathetic to 100 percent. 
, I gather T and H are obviously referring to a couple of 
I don't know If you know who they are. Do you know who 

are? 
SYDOW. I speculate that the letter writer is trying to hide the 
of relatives and fri~nds who are known to both parties. 
<"fIAIKMAN . Well, asked about raising cattle and water buffa­

this the language used here to talk about supposed pris­
of war? I mean, is that what's being asserted here? 
DESTATTE. I think not, sir. Son La Province is also a center 

raising and dairy farming. 
t;fIAIRM".N. In the next paragraph down it says, while I was 

La I was not able to see the white water buffalo herd­
they were called the stork water buffalo-about 40 in 
. Now, is that referring to American prisoners? I mean, 

what's been asserted. Do you realize that? Have you ana­
this letter? 
. SYDOW. Have I analyzed it? No, sir. 

CHAIRMAN. Has anybody analyzed it? 
SYDOW. I suspect the analyst at the time who examined the 

onlOrted name correlations analyzed the meaning of this letter. 
I:~~~ti~~e~~:~ is very basic. The man was in a situation in the re­
II camp system where he's asserting 40 POW's in a situa­

know not to be true. Whether or not he's alluding to that 
reporting it directly to us, it's not a credible story. 

Well, I have a lot of problems with the letter, 
surprised you folks aren't sort of reading the code here. 

says that if the buffalo herd were fed well, surely they'll get 
big, but there is a shortage of food, so they get very thin and 

He used to jokingly called the leader of the herd blank, the 
as H. The next one in line was master sergeant. He was 
1.8 meters tall. 

. was around 1973. The Chinese invaded after that, so they 
them down toward the lowlands. 

I mean, this is the report, is it not? 
Mr. SYDOW. Yes. 
Mr. DESTATTE. I must confess that I haven't read this file. 
The CHAIRMAN. Is there anybody here who can analyze this? 

tho ? about this afternoon? Can somebody give us an analysis of 
IS. 
Ms. COOKE. I read this. 
The CHAIRMAN. Can you say who you are? 
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Ms. CooKE. My name is Melinda Cooke. I'm an analyst. 
These letters came from a former ARVN colonel who is out of 

ed camp. It looks very strongly as if it's of the Hoang Lien 
system. He was probably in Camp 2 at Son La. 

He writes letters, a series of three letters home to his 
He sends with them all his bona fides. He's obviously veryCe.at •• vtI 
ed in joining his family. 

The letters come in Vietnamese, and the relatives seek to give 
some understanding of what the internal code means. 

It's the relatives who tell us that the white water buffalo 
Americans, yes. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well what is the purpose of the code? 
Later on in the letter he says, as with the husband of 

[Americanl, I mean, he goes on and talks about things in 
open terms. 

Mr. SyDOW. Presumably he fears his mail being opened corni~~ 
out of Vietnam. There are inconsistencies, however. 

If his mail was being opened-well, I think mail would 
opened, but--

The CHAIRMAN. Well, the two names in there, did you check 
two names? 

Ms. CooKE. Absolutely. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were they the names of POW's? 
Ms. CooKE. They are relatively common last American names. 

They are associated only with a rank. There is nobody by that rank 
with that name missing. 

In his first letter, he says the leader was named-this is redact. 
ed. It says Mr. Nam in his 2 September, 1981 letter. 

He's talking about-he never says he sees anybody. He's attrib­
uting hearsay. I mean. he was told these. 

It's hard to bring any of these. a hearsay report-how can we 
fabricate this, or really make much sense of it? We can't follow up 
on it. We can't get in touch with the original source. 

The information contained. as you pointed out, is so vague that 
other than a fairly strong feeling that this comes from Son La. 
from Camp Group 2. that he's referring to Mr. Nam. who's very 
well-known in Camp Group 2-hearsays are of many types, and it's 
not always possible to ever correlate them. 

The CHAIRMAN. The status of this one today is what? 
Ms. COOKE. It's in the file. 
The CHAIRMAN. Let me turn to---
Mr. SYDOW. It's open for follow up. I would make the additional 

point that we often see pseudo codes like this in the dogtag report· 
ing. of which we have 7.000 reports. that they assert that they have 
the remains, or know the location of remains of a variety of AmerI­
can names. 97 percent of which are without foundation. If the 
names as indicated served in Southeast Asia. they came back to the 
United States. 

The CHAIRMAN. So you're suggesting. since this person was in 
prison being held. since his family was out. that a code was sort of 
an enticement and maybe somehow that will get people to pay at­
tention to him in that predicament. 

Mr. SYDOW. Yes. sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Is that the theory? 
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SYDOW. If he could assert a real name of a real MIA. I'm 
would have been talking to the man. 

~:~rti:~~.~. Notwithstanding you would have exposed him to 

have ways of talking to people without exposing 
autho~!!!es. 

can't you do that anyway. 
about talking to that guy in Saigon? 

man we're talking about. 
not do that? 

int'<mlllati~!, is without substance. He's reporting 
system. He's given us names that don't match. 

L'HAU'M" ~. Fair enough. So 1243 is in a state of sort of ani­
confused. it's not very clear. and it's hearsay. correct? 

, .S',J)()W. Yes. sir. exactly. 
'~~f!dii 1309. The date of sighting was December 1988. 
loll it a fabrication. 

from a refugee in Texas. He has been an ARVN om­
was a POW in the fifties. Mter 1975 he was arrested. 
a re-ed camp and he escaped. He was interviewed in 

mgn:,!,g was that the source was transporting materials from 
Hanoi for a communist colonel who was commander of 

camp in Son La. He took the cargo to the colonel's home 
DI'1"""n. the colonel got drunk. took the source on a tour of 

.,...._ .... ... _ saw some American POW·s. the colonel said that he 
in the prison. and said the Government was keep­

bargain for a price. 
the polygraph. and your determination on that is 

SYDOW. I believe we've determined that to be a fabrication. 

=
~~!~)c::Jrt!t~ns;~1!' ~t'!;hat he was allowed to visit the Hoanj: Lien Son re­

. He has reported a number of POW s that are not 
reporters. He has failed a polygraph. He has 

~'f~i~~~~~i'o~So~ the combination of those leads you to say that 

SYDOW. Yes. sir. 
DESTA'ITE. The multiple. 
CHAIRMAN. The multiple indicators of fabrication . 
DESTA'ITE. The multiple inmates who have lived in those 
for a period of time and have indicated that there weren·t. 
CHAIRMAN. They contradict him. 
DESTA'ITE. Yes. 
CHAIRMAN. Next. number 2626. a Vietnam refugee. 
of sighting. January 1984. Status is. it was a fabrication . 

was the Yen Ha prison in Son La Province. the sight-
went to visit his uncle who was an inmate. says he saw 

'ADle"i('''"'' an ox cart. He was told. or so he says. that 
pilots shot down in 1972. Both spoke fluent Viet-

that was a fabrication because he admitted it 
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Mr. SYDOW. That's correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. And he lied about his background. 
Mr. SYDOW. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, can you tell us a little bit more about 

How dId he acknowledge-come to acknowledge it was a 
tion? 

Mr. SYDOW. This was one of the general cases that we 
don't have additional background on that source. 

The CHAIRMAN. I'd like to ask a question. Why do we have a 
up there as part of a cluster of somebody who has lied about 
background and has an admission of fabrication? 

Mr. MCCREARY. We don't have a flag for that, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. We don't have a flag for that? Then why is 

the list? You're telling me 2626 is not flagged up there? 
Mr. MCCREARY. No, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. But I thought you said we have a 

sightings, and that's included in the 19 sightings? 
[Pause.) 
The CHAIRMAN. So none of the 19 sightings, the nine urs<-,," 

and ten, are not in there, but you cited an additional 13 
Is it among the 13 sightings? It is among the 13 sightings. 

Mr. MCCREARY. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. So it shouldn't be up there, basically. 
Mr. McCREARY. It's not up there. 
The CHAIRMAN. So we're still with only six-hold on one 

Are you telling me there are only six flags? I just want to be 
on what our baseline is. 

Mr. MCCREARY. Exactly. 
Mr. SHEETZ. Senator Kerry, may I raise another point 

rications on that board? It is my indication that of the 1II'!;t-h81 
sighting that your staff has posted on that board, 70 neI'ceI,t 
them were originally judged by us to be fabrications, 
staff went ahead and posted those basically because they cfisagi~ 
with our evaluation, but better than half-in fact, 70 percent 
first-hand sighting reports that you have up there on that 
are viewed by us as unmistakable fabrications. 

The CHAIRMAN. I understand. So, based on source analysis, 
all? 

Mr. SHEETZ. Based on our total read of all the information 
able to us. 

The CHAIRMAN. I understand that, and that's something 
going to get into when we try to get the overall evaluation 

But let me turn to 2638, which staff assures me is one 
flags. This is a letter to DIA from the embassy in Denmark 
Vietnamese-Chinese refugee, Copenhagen. The date of sighting 
September 1977. You deemed it to be a fabrication. 

The sighting was that 40 to 50 American POW's in a 
camp south of Yen Bai, observed while source was riding in 
cle with the head of provisional hospitals and the daughter 
assistant director of the Ngo Lao Hospital. The POW's were 
in 4 or 5 rows of 10 on the ground in the prison yard. 

Your analysis, please. 
Mr. SYDOW. That this is a fabrication . 
The CHAIRMAN. Why is this a fabrication? 
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s.:;oH[~~A~lgain , we're reflecting this on the information base 
III Lien Son system. He describes his arrival in the 

military formation of 10 rows of 4 or 5 people apiece 
or 50. He asserts that there were Australian and Lao 

least three varieties of his story in consecutive let­
i?l~::;?:·t~, him twice to clarify these discrepancies. They 
-; and in fact do not match the reality in this re-

system. This is again a reporter out of the Hoang 

systeno. Now, let me understand that a little better. 
certain things that you cite that he observed that you 
discounted, therefore it's a fabrication. I'm not sure 
as a lay person listening to you, it tells me why it's a 

'·S,(I)()w. If we can go into his report, he's reporting a specific 
Group 2, also known as Son La. He describes 

on intersection of the roads, which we could show on 
and he describes a formation in a field of American 

way that I don't know by what means he makes 

SlL.LUI!; in a car, viewing it out the window at a distance of 
unusual event which we would expect to have 

ftloorted by other reporters. 
"b~~:~'~ Did you draw any negative inferences about this 
, : was in a refugee camp and never volunteered 

~r~~~~,cI[n~drew such an inference. I may not have the precise 
arrived at the refugee camp on or about 1979. His ini­

~OOI,-t was about 1984, and his subsequent movement on to 
was after that. This 5-year period of nonreporting would 
in the context of the JCRC, and the JCRC interviewers 

asking everyone in this camp if they had POW informa­
a rather late realization at the time, but that does not dis­

it. 
CHAIRMAN. When the source went into Copenhagen U.S. 

did the source ask for anything? 
SYDOW. His reporting responded to an advertisement in an 

emigre magazine by Le Thianh. I don't recall that he 
specific request. He had no request. 

~;~:~~~'MAN. But you're saying he was responding to an ad-

SyDOW. Yes. 
CHAIRMAN. What kind of advertisement? 
SYDOW. Mr. DeStatte may be able to expound a little bit 

there were advertisements in the emigre magazines 
~~~~;:,~the early eighties asking for anyone who had informa­
.. to POW's to write to an address here in Washington, 

CHAIRMAN. So this advertisement in a magazine that went 
~ple who had left Southeast Asia--

YDOW. Yes. 
~HAIRMAN. Invited them to come forward with information. 

YDOw. Yes. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Did it promise them any rewards? 
Mr. SYDOW. I'm not aware that any rewards were promised. 
The CHAlRMAN. Was there any enticement in that? 
Mr. SYDOW. No. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Did you determine if he had any me,tivaj 

to lie? 
Mr. SYDOW. I would say that the strong implication is that 

man had sat in a refugee camp for 5 years and has suddenly 
ered a report which may bring him to the attention of 
countries of immigration. 

As I incorrectly identified earlier, this is the man who ev'ent;uA 
got in trouble with the law in Denmark. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, I take it part of your analysis here is 
on the fact that at this particular time you also had many 
people coming out of the exact same area, none of whom 
seeing a similar sight? 

Mr. SYDOW. Yes, sir. This is noncorroborated by the 
flow of former reeducatees that we were receiving th'I:~tl~~;~'~¥~ 
period. 

The CHAIRMAN. So is the combination of a lack of cOI'robo"ati 
or lack of any kind of supporting information, coupled with 
cumstances of the advertisement, the refugee ship, and the 
period in between, that all together-is that the full weight? 

Mr. SYDOW. Yes, sir. I would put my weight more on the 
cant details of reality that he doesn't have and the 
leading up to the reporting period, his motivation notwithlsUlnclh 
Motivation only becomes a factor down the line, after we've 
ated the information. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, I'm going to rely on what staff has told 
that we're only dealing with the six or seven reports and not 
all of the other sightings, some of which are deemed to be 
tions, so I'm going to direct your attention to number 7, if I 
find it myself. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Mr. Chairman, while you're doing that, 
mentioned Denmark, and I asked the question, did he have 
motivation for lying? According to our files, he didn't come 
until he arrived in Denmark, so the fact that he-you sUI~gestei 
that he was sitting in a prison camp after 5 years and 
have been a motivation for his wanting to find a country 
gration to get out, and that may have been why he came forwa.nI 

Lieutenant Maguire: This gentleman initially made an applllC8 
tion to come to the United States and subsequently went to 
mark. While he was in Denmark, he was unemployed for 5 
and lived in a fairly bad neighborhood. When he came into 
bassy there, during the course of his interview he made 
that he was really not happy with the circumstances of his 
his family. In fact, he pointed out that he feared for his 
life, because he felt in Denmark there was a lot of outrage 
foreigners, and that was used for his excuse as to why-his 
quent problems with the law. 

So here was a person who lost his employment in Vietnam in thf 
mid·seventies, was forced to do something else, came to Denmark. 
was unemployed for 5 years, and then saw an ad in the newspaper 
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interpreted not as a reward, and he made it perfectly 
he wasn't seeking anything. 
made a lot of overtures to come to the United States to 

League of Families representa~ives or United Sta.tes 
representatives, and that was m the process of bemg 

Se]pteml>er 1985 when he had his altercation in August 
possibility of motive there for him to improve 

sit uation with this information. 
CfIAIR~I.~:~: Let me direct your attention to 7114, date of 

on a road near LT-2, Hoang Lien Son Reeduca· 
sighting apparently is of 30 Caucasians in a truck 

relieving themselves beside the road, under guard. 
not see well, but heard someone respond to a ques· 
you-with U.S.A. 

have asserted that he's changed the number of POW's 
saw. The file that we have does not so state, but I'd like to 

up on this. What is your determination of this particu· 

RYIIlO'v. This is an individual who fabricated his report. Not 
change the number of POW's, he changed the number 

and he changed their direction. Those are minor details 
you deal with the fact that this individual, who originally 
that he was a resident of a different prison system some 90 
miles away, was taken to this system for day labor. In other 
he's in an adjoining province, with connecting travel over 

IIltlli~,ou~ roads, and he's been taken some 90 to 100 miles in 
to do day labor. That's impossible. 
CHAIRMAN. I read a number of other things in here that you 

have also contradicted earlier. Prison uniforms, red striped 
uniifm·m .. The source stated that he believed the man to be 

,A1lIleric:an because of his accent, but didn't know for certain, 
two differing versions as to which room he was in and 
was with the person. 

addition, I read that you say that you have interviewed Viet· 
commandoes and other sources who were reliable reporters 

also interned in that same sub-camp and that all of them 
cat~g()ri(:alily that no U.S. POW's were held in this vicinity 

1979, and they are unaware of any such spe· 
.b~'ldi·ng facility as this person reported, is that accurate? 

SYDOW. That's correct, sir. 
CHAIRMAN. You also mentioned that collateral information 

red striped uniforms went out of use in 1970. Now, is 
anything else in here? Can I ask our staff why you don't 
that a fabrication? 

MCCREARY. The source actually said that he walked-the 
didn't go out for day labor. He said he walked about 20 kilo­
to the work site the night before. In other words, this is 

than simply get up in the morning and go to work and come 
This was at least an overnight thing. 
CHAIRMAN. Okay. Let me just ask for their comment on that. 
DESTATTE. To be sure, it would be an overnight thing. You're 

:;J!'~.nll: about a tremendous trek. He was at Tan Lap camp. To get 
Lap camp to Lien Trai 2, which-LT is an abbreviation 

Trai, which would be camp group. 
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The CHAIRMA.N' The source, Mr. McCreary said that he 
on a work detaIl wIth 40 or 50 other prisoners to pick sq"8.l;;h 
pumpkInS. The area was about 20 kilometers from Camp 
began walking to the area about 2200 hours one evening' 
worked the following day, and after some sleep they walked 
Now, why is that not feasible? 

Mr. DESTATTE. It's my understanding from my 
this source claimed that he was being held at Tan Lap 
prison system, I believe in Vinh Phu Province. In any ~vent 
fro.m there .to Lien Trai 2 where this sighting allegedly , 
qUIres a trIP by foot or vehIcle to the Red River 
getting on a train or vehicle, going up to Yen Sai 
the vehicle or the train, crossing the Red River one 'more 
either by foot or by vehicle traveling the 40-some odd 
through mountainous terrain to Lien Trai 3. 

The CHAIRMAN. So. what you'!e saying is the two locations 
he CIteS contradIct hIS own notton of walking and going out 
detail. Is that accurate, or not? 

Mr. SYDOW. Yes, sir. 
Mr. McCREARY. Senator, all I have is the report, is the source 

have in front of us and the details. 
The CHAIRMAN. I understand, but what's the matter with 

analysis? I mean, I'm sort of satisfied that if he said he went to 
places and in order to get to the two places you in fact can't 
there, as he said, but have to do what our analysts say they 
do, that seems to me to indicate a fabrication . Are you not 
that that could be fabricated? 

Mr. MCCREARY. I prefer to start with what the source 
said as the basis. 

The CHAIRMAN. I understand. 
Mr. McCREARY. There are many names for many towns and 

lages, and so on. In other words, there's a possibility that back 
Washington an analyst could make a mistake. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let's not deal with possibilities. Let's get 
here. I really want to pin this down. 
. Mr. SYDOW. We are deali':lg with specific localities in the 

hc of Vietnam. The man saId he was in K-1 sub-camp of the 
Phu Province system. 

Mr. DESTATTE. There's no mistake about where that is at. 
The CHAIRMAN. So what's the possibility here, Mr. McCreary? 
Mr. SYDOW. We've wasted a great deal of our time . 

geographic confusions, Hoa Lo with Hoa Lo, Son La with 
the issue is to get to the bottom of the POW issue we shouldn't 
arguing about geography. We can very easily agre~ on that. 

Mr. MCCREARY. Excuse me, Senator, if I could reply. 
trying to understand what is the content of a series of reports 
are in the same location that have all been-­

The CHAIRMAN. No, no, no. We're doing more than that, 
McCreary. We're trying to understand the content of a series, 
there is no series if they're made up of lies. 

Now, if you pick away, one by one, and the report falls because 
is in fact a fabrication, you're left not with a series but with one 1ft 

t~o or three, or whatever, so I mean, you can't hang onto this r.e­
tIon that there are a series, if the series is made up of fiction itself 
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McCREARY. The series tests, Senator, whether or not the 
is biased. 

CHAIRMAN. But let's get out of the question of bias. The 
says the person was in one camp and went to another. 
no in the report. Now, to go to those two locations, 

our analysts, you have to go through considerable 
. This person does not say that. He says he walked. Our 

saying you can't do it. Now, are you saying you can? 
M(;\;liEJ\Rl(. Senator, I don't know. . 
CHAIRMAN. Can you accept that this is a fabrication? 
McCREARY. I can accept, but I would like to discuss this at 

length because I prefer to deal with the precise details that 
said. 

CHAUtMJ\N. This is the details of what he said. 
M(;V""~'~" With respect to his sighting, he said the area 

kilometers from Camp 3, which suggests that there is 
either with his memory or something, but what 

the distance that he walked is not improbable or im-

\.,'Jjl~IIR!"AN. Do you want to respond to that? I mean, are we 
to find one little sentence where he might have had some­
real and therefore that obviates all the other things he said 

incorrect? 
DESTATTE. Perhaps I misunderstand the purpose here, but it 

that what Mr. McCreary is asking us to do is to-or, 
it appears to me that what we are seeking to establish 
we should believe these six sources or nine sources and 

testimony of approximately 3,000 other sources on 
BamEdocsltion. 

going to believe these six or nine sources that 
about this much larger number, then I think it's in­

~~~~go~:n us to find good, cogent reasons to explain their greater 
~ and for us to make assumptions, to just make these 

that for some reason or another this guy could be, 
faulty memory, mistaken that this trip of what must be 

100 miles by multiple means of transportation that's going 
him well over a day on the best of days for casual labor­

, but it offends my sense of what makes good common 

CHAIRMAN. Let me try to expound on that. He said he was 
ICarce!Talt<><l in T-3, LT-2, Hoang Lien Son, correct? 

SYDO·W. That version changed with the retelling. The after­
work detail that we're dealing with says that he has as a 
position the K-l work camp in the Vinh Phu system. 
CHAIRMAN. So he in fact changed his own locations. 
SYDOW. That's correct. This source is inconsistent in each 

:~!!elneI1t of his report. 
CHAIRMAN. Did he not also have inconsistencies with respect 

which rooms he was in and where he was moved to? 
Mr. SYDOW. That's correct. He's also inconsistent-there are 

sightings. You've mentioned two. He stated that he also 
to an individual named Nam who told him that English was 

llbaot to be spoken with him, that he was severely beaten after he 
d done that. That's an unusual report, at the least. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Mr. McCreary, do you have any reason to that this is not a fabrication? 
Mr. McCREARV. Senator, there are information that are not our files. There's information that I think should have been lowed up to determine whether or not the source-the statement is that he was in movement at the time, so the he was based at a camp but actually saw it from a different suggests that there is a plausible alternative explanation wanted to keep it open because we don't have enough detail. . The CHAIRMAN. What about all the other inconsistencies what about the counter lack of corroboration from 3,000 peopl~? Mr. MCCREARY. Senator, I think I heard testimony that only minority of the people, of the 3,000, ever saw Garwood. Mr. SyDOW. Again, we're playing with statistics. When we with the first-hand reporting, we're talking about 300 of That's not 1 percent. Now, if we' re talking about the total tion that ever came out of that, we can raise that to 4,000. _,.-r·~ down to 1 percent. If we want to talk about all the Asians that we've ever talked to, that's 2% million. I know what the percentage is there-.001 percent. If you belittle the reporting, we're free to manipulate the statistics er we see them. 

Mr. DESTATI'E. And let's add a little perspective to that, so we don't use these statistics in a misleading manner. 
We're talking about a major camp system. We're talking about camp system that was spread out from north of this lake that see here on the map down to the border of Son La Province. talking-there were perhaps 15,000 to 20,000 inmates. Garwood was at the headquarters at Lien Trai 1. People who were at the camps located in the immediate vicinity of Lien Trai 1 had a greater probability of seeing Robert Garwood. Those who were up north of the lake would have seen Robert Garwood if and only if (a) Robert Garwood visited that camp or (b) they had some reason to come down to Lien Trai 1, which is im­probable, and if Garwood came up to their camp they would have had to have been at the particular location that Bobby Garwood visited for the brief period or whatever period Bobby Garwood was at that particular camp. 

The probability that more than a small percentage of the 15,000 to 20,000 people in this camp would have had direct contact with Robert Garwood is not high. 
Also, I think we should also keep in mind that there is quite likely a number of people who came out of that camp system whO came to the United States, passed through the refugee stream, and for whatever reason didn't want to become involved in providing information about a person whom they recognized was there of hIS own free will. 
So there are a lot of explanations for that number, and to take that number, 300, and suggest that somehow or another that repre­sents an unusually low number of people who would have seen Garwood is, I think, misleading. 
Mr. SYDOW. The salient point is that the 3,700 reporters were asked if they had information about POW's and they said no. The CHAIRMAN. One further question on this. 
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. May I reply to that comment, sir? 
Sure. 
Both Mr. DeStatte and Mr. Sydow ha.ve made a 

about data, and the argumer;tt, I think the sa­
l hear is the one that the staIT .s trYing to make with the cluster map, and that is that sighti!"gs of Garwood, are rare in the total populatIOn of 

pninLg out of this area. 
special access, as Mr. DeStatte every eloquently-more than I-described, so the ~act that large n~mbers of 't see anybody really doesn t answer the ma.l, because rare as they just explained. That's not a reason by 

d~~~~~;stJTh~~a~~t~':S~,'WhY we have police investigators and I al Senator. 
not sure I do follow that, 

A percent increase of sightings on Garwood is !'!''C,~~;c~ is seen moving all over the place, and the 20 
: ~C:~~~yiS a fairly significant increase, correct? II I would say so. 

Other people were also correlated in terms of visible and less free than Garwood, apparently, 
a fair amount of corroboration of those other people, the instances where you had a real human being who pTl)(illce><i or otherwise accounted for, you do have larger of sightings. Where we have never been able to produce or have no real human being, we tend to have very scat-

~lct:ARY. Smaller. 
Very small numbers, correct. . se, does not eliminate a report, but certainly ana-it lends weight to the judgmental process. I mean, you 

with that. It lends wei~ht. 
~'::Clt""'RY. Senator, I think it s not relevant. CHAIRMAN. Do you a!p'ee with that, it lends weight? 
McCREARY. I think it s not relevant. 
CHAIRMAN. Not relevant? 
McCREARY. Because Garwood was not a prisoner. These are in a camp system and the~'re. u,nder tight ?ontrol. , drive by, for example, the Virgtma State Prison, you don t 

i~;.;!:~~:very often. r. I beg to diITer with you, Mr. McCreary. recalling, if my notes here are accurate, I thmk we talked six POW's who were cutting bamboo, apparently In the ope!". talking about a number of prisoners, alleged prIsoners, m at Ba Khe Market. We're talking-what was It, 30 to 40 in some sort of a formation in the open. 
'''.;::~\~~r'~ about alleged prisoners who were as openly visible PI Robert Garwood was. We're not talking about 

there's tight control, attempts to keep them R.1'-lkeE'p their presence secret. I see none of that In the reports 
have examined so far. 

McCREARY. Those sources, Senator, all state that the prison-
o..:-~" ~ kept apart, and all state, in fact--- . CHAIRMAN. But they're in the open, as he sa.d. 
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Mr. MCCREARY. Senator, we don't have a detail. 
The CHAIRMAN. Wait a minute. 
Mr. MCCREARY. Excuse me Senator We have U."",LJS, 

say the sightings Were chanc~, in brief, in passing. ~m.'tirn .. 
people are In the open, but it's at night and I think was a 
simplification of the sources, Senator. ' n 

Mr. DESTAITE. I have gone over that terrain countless 
of times through aerial imagery for that entire period of tim 
that camp. system was in operation. I have personally flow; 
the area In a ~ehcopter that was under my guidance. It 
~here I wanted It to go, and .let me tell you, Mr. McCreary, 
In that area IS very channehzed. You're not going to have 
in circumstances such as described here that are conc.~al'ed 
observation from civilians and inmates in those reeducation 
It simply is not plausible. 

Mr. SHEETZ. In looking at these reports--
The CHAIRMAN. Incidentally, I think this is very helllthiv 

happy to be sitting here playing devil's advocate here 
think this really vents this the way we need to, and so i think 
IS a good process. 

Mr. SHEETZ. I don't think we can suspend common 
we look at these reports, either. I harken back to 1072. 
guy who's in a bamboo growth, and he says 200 meters away 
sees a group of six American prisoners. 

To put this in another perspective, I'm fortunate enough to 
bought about 10 tickets to the Orioles early in the year when 
could buy tickets. I sit 285 feet from home plate. When Brady 
d~rson, who is a white man, is up at the plate, I can di,;tiniguj 
hIm from MIke Devereaux, who's a black man but I cannot 
guish Brady AnderSon from David Segui, whd is an Asian 
can from Hawaii. 

You cannot tell, from 285 feet away, who is up at the plate 
that circumstance. But here is a guy who is not 285 feet 
guy is 200 meters away, which is over 600 feet 
through a bamboo grove, while I have an unrestricted, stl·aIlgm;·lU 
path from my seat, and this guy's telling me that he's 
ican POW's looking through bamboo growth over 600 
and it's just flat preposterous. 

Mr. DESTAITE. And I might add to that in the approximate 
years, actually a little more than 5 years that I spent in V;,ptnll 
during the war, and the better than 10 months that 
there since the war, I've had an opportunity to be in the 
WIde varIety of places, I think 36 of the 44 orovinces of the 
South Vietnam. -

I've served in a variety of capacities, and let me tell you, 
absolutely beyond credibility to believe that somebody could 
meters away looking through bamboo growth and see sorneolJ14 
More often, you're lucky to be able to see 20 yards, or 20 feet. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me turn to 8395. I wanted to just finish 
Vietnam, and then we' re going to go to Laos. The date of . 
is 1979. The status is, under analysis. The location was along 
69 in Son La Province, 7 kilometers north of Mai Son. 

The sighting: source was a passenger in a bus en route to 
relatives in Dien Bien Phu. As the bus stopped at a police 
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the passengers ordered to lower wooden shutters at the 
The source looked through the cracks, saw 40 to 50 male 

armed guards. and green uniforms. Caucasians were 
in a stream at the mouth of a large cave dressed in khaki 

. our evaluation of this report? . . 
18 Y Mr. Chairman I'd like to be cIrcumspect on descnb-

It is under a~alysis. It is active. In my opinion, it's 
report on a roadway that leads from the real town of 
has nothing to do with the Hoang Lien Son system, and 

it's under active investigation by our live sighting in­
Perhaps we should deal with that this afternoon. 
point out that the individual who states that he made 

ioY.rvflticm noted that the individuals seen were in shorts and 
suggests perhaps a real occurrence and something we 
into. 

also make the point that the live sighting investigator 
up and down this road recently in the last 2 or 3 weeks. 

I would add that anticipation often leads us in 
iiirec:ticms in our analysis. 

the things that we might anticipate here, that region 
for quite a number of years of considerable interest to ge· 

both specialists looking for minerals and specialists look· 

, I have had occasion to have had a number of con versa· 
couple of geologists who have traveled frequently to 

~:rOI~~,rlft for ruby deposits. .. point out that the Russians were doing similar 
the and early eighties. 

suggesting that that is the explanation for this par· 
~Iig~~~~~h)b~~~u~t. that certainly is one of the possibilities that rt It suggests one avenue of inquiry, trying to 

this report. 
'-'~IALJ{M ,'". Okay. Well, I've got the full report here, and 

some serious questions raised by the report, but let's just 
As you say, it's under active consideration. 

8432, date of sighting, June 30, 1976. Status is fabrica· 
~~~~dl~f:~;~'( ~~ is Camp 2, Son La, Nghia Lo. The sighting was a 
• sighting of 60 to 70 U.S. POW's assembled and marched 

into the forest. 
SOurce had just arrived from Yen Bai and dropped at a 
field . observed the group for 5 to 10 minutes before they 

away. 
carrying sleeping mats and People's Army of Viet· 

packs. There were seven guards with AK's. Prisoners 
and weak, moved slowly, red PJ·type uniforms with 30· 

lIiDIet.~r wide white stripes, buttons down from round collars. 
drawing on prison walls where Americans had been held. 

included jet plane, horse's head, First Cav, four flowers--
4th Division. John, the word John. 

di.!cUSSE,d Americans at camp, said they were moved to 
for ARVN POW's. 

~al.!'ation. 
"'A'EIK. This report was deemed a fabrication. 



The CHAIRMAN. This was a 1976 sighting. 
Mr. SASEK. I'm Mike Sasek. I'm an analyst in source was a fabrication. When the source first told US, all the individuals were Caucasians. We talked to him a later and he changed his story. He said no, some of darker skinned. I believe they might be American Indians waiians. 
The source admitted he had never seen an American Indian one of the reasons he said they might be Hawaiians is ' has a sister who was married to a serviceman of Hawaiian and lived in Hawaii. 

. He also said that he went into a wall, a building where POW's were allegedly kept, and on there he saw some writi,n_ the wall in Korean, Thai, and English writing. He saw the John, he saw the name Chung Lee. 
He said he saw pictures of an aircraft which he believed drawn by an Air Force POW. He saw a picture of a blossom, which he said was drawn by someone from try Division, and he saw a picture of a horse head which must have been drawn by someone from the First Cavalry These are pretty specific. 
He also identified someone else in the camp who was held him in the camps and who could verify his story. We talked individual, and this individual told us that the source, the source, had lied about his military rank. He said that no ugees in this entire camp system knew about American held there, and he also said that this second source had been in same building where the first source saw the writings on the and the only writings that he observed were Vietnamese The CHAIRMAN. And this second source was given to you by first source. 
Mr. SASEK. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. How long after the first source was i'I,tervi!e" was the second source talked to? 
Mr. SASEK. This source was interviewed in the camp right The CHAIRMAN. Almost simultaneously. 
Mr. SASEK. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. And the second source basically debunked first source. 
Mr. SASEK. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were other sources talked to? 
Mr. SASEK. On this particular sighting, I'm not sure. He,we,\'! again this comes from the same region we've been talking We have over 3,000 refugee reports. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were there any other ingredients of the that led you to the conclusion, fabrication? 
Mr. SASEK. Well, again, the initial report that the prison forms were described as the same type that went out of style 1960's. The source said tha t his sighting took place on 30 1976. 
The CHAIRMAN. Any other questions on that particular [No response.] 
The CHAIRMAN. All right. Turning to 12778, the date of . was 1981 through 1983. This is the last, incidentally, of the 
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of those not deemed to be fabrications. You determined a fabrication. The location was the Yen Ha reeducation source was on a brick-making detail, alleges that he Caucasian under guard two or three times each week period 1981 to 1983 as he was marched by the work sta-

=~tes told her that this person, the male Caucasian, /t.JJ~e.rica.n kept in a separate building at the edge of the a big man in a loose-fitting striped uniform. Ap­SOlur(:e drew a sketch and described the prison camp, 
~8iltet;c~ was not consistent with any imagery analysis of 

that accurate? 
Yes, sir, that is. 

:i~~~:;;?was there any other reason for the determina-
..... ,0. • . The source is alluding to some elements of the Gar­

in the camp-the position by the brick kiln, the 
that make a good hearsay story, but in 

system. 
HAIJU"-!'IN. Now, is there any reason-do we have a different that, or different questions? This is on 12778. I'm just the staff analysis is. 

1W'.1lO:AR.Y. Senator, I'm sorry, I apologize. I missed the ques-

~~~~~~: This is on source 12778. II I understand. 
~~lllM"N . The answer, this was deemed to be a fabrication. ~ClL;REA;RY. That's correct. 

~
~~t~~I' DIA among other things determined that the of the area described did not match our imagery of sighti·.ng and other reasons. I'm curious to know • ~;~~di~:'::~;hl may be that leave additional questions out-n this. 

Senator, a lot of people can't draw accurate of where they were. I don't find that that's commensurate don't find that a justification for debunking an observation, sensory perception. 
we're talking about is perhaps faulty memory or imperfect skills. The relationship was a bit attenuated, Senator, and we want to keep that one open. 

CHAIRMAN. Do you want to respond to that? 
DESTAITE. Oh, I'd love to respond to that one, sir. I think Mr. McCreary doesn't understand how to get a sketch 

SMITH. Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, I think that's out ust respond to the question. Don't cast aspersions on the respond to the question. 
.... ""'·ATTE. In getting a sketch from a source, particularly if ...... uung about a source who lived in a small facility for a pro-of time, there are certain functions that this person O,perl'orlm on a daily basis repetitively. 

to eat once or twice a day. He has to relieve himself at a day. He has to drink once a day. He has to sleep. are a number of functions that he does day in and day out. 
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W~e~ he has to report for disciplinary problems or report ~ 
miSSion to do thiS or that, there is a set location where he h or 
for that. as 

He knows where all of these places are in relation to each 
and he can ~raw a sketch that is maybe nothing mOre than 
dots on a piece of paper that shows some spatial reJlatior1Blii 
each other and identify each of those dots. 

With that, if the man has been at that location time and 
agam, we have shown through experience that when We 
look at this man's sketch, no matter how crude the sketch 
to the casual observer, we're able to relate that sketch definfti 
to the location that h~ w~ ':It, so the l':Ick of formal drawing 
~s not m any wayan mhlbltIon to makmg a valid comparison 
Imagery. 

The CHAIRMAN. Ho~ long was .this particular woman in 
camp? For how many tImes a day did she repeat this process? 

Mr. SYDOW. About 3 years. . 
The CHAIRMAN. 3 years. So 3 years of repeating a process 

memory ou~ht to be very good about where you walked and' 
you did, isn t that accurate? 

Mr. SYDOW. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. I mean, I would think-
Mr. SYDOW. You have a copy of the sketch there, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. I do. How soon afterwards did you interview 

person, do you recall? 
Mr. SYDOW. March 1990. 
The CHAIRMAN. The evaluation was in 1990. How did the 

come to your attention? 
Mr. SYDOW. Through a routine sweep through the Hong 

refugee camps. 
The CHAIRMAN. So this person was in the refugee camp at 

time that she made this report. 
Mr. SYDOW. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Was this person in fact in this camp, were 

able to determine, in the camp in Vietnam? 
Mr. SYD~~ .. Based on the sketch, which is not a good re{)lica~ 

of the poSSibility, we would have not a good judgment on 
has detailed the correct name of the facility, but not been able 
replicate the drawing, so I don't think we've made a judgment 
that. 

The CHAIRMAN. Were there any other ingredients of the 
ment that this was a fabrication? 

Mr. SYDOW. None, other than those mentioned. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did this person accurately describe the 

the Yen Ha Camp? 
Mr. SYDOW. No, sir, not other than the name. 
The CHAIRMAN. The Yen Ha Camp actually consisted of 

smaller camps, did it not? 
Mr. SYDOW. Yes, sir, divided up by sex. That's correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. So there was a female camp and a male 
Mr. SYDOW. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Was she able to describe that to you? 
Mr. SYDOW. Other than that the function was divided no sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. And she was not able to describe location's? 
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S~'DO,w. There is no other corroborating information. 
Well now is this her description? The female 

u,~Th~'~R~1IiA,:,~~~' brick' buildings with tile roofs, each divided into 
rooms approximately 400 square meters. Para-

is that her describing it? It seems like a 

~~~~~y.~:~::~~ kind of description. 
~ sir. 

she was able to describe it. 
g':.:,~:~Trhhat facility is divided into several separate facili­

~lieve there are 25 facilities in all. 
~~~'Ij~ Well, overall. S I would say it's a fairly loose description of a real 

Il':,~~Mlh.~; Well I'm still troubled by it a little bit. I mean, I 
~ here and I see a lot of detail. It would seem to me 

determine whether or not the detailed prison regi-
layout that she has described, was accurate, even 

sketch. Were you able to do that? 
l'Iv1llO~V. No, sir. That was not followed. The source failed to 

ideltltif'y the facility in which she purported she had ob­
American. The concern with clarifying whether or not 
accurate description of the prison facility became irrele­

the basic decision was made. 
I see. So in other words she could well have been 

l.o"HAu"S!.'h~rej·could well have seen all the things that she saw, 
description of this situation did not match. 

SY1IlO~V. Failed to meet, yes. 
CHAIRMAN. And therefore you didn't get into the upper 

SYDOW. That's correct. It would be exploited in our prison 
but not relevant to this sighting. 

II ~~'~~~:;~.' Senator Grassley or Senator Smith, do you have 
II as we round out Son La? 

response.] 
CHAIRMAN. You're content on that. Well, let me ask you for 

~nml!,r:Y, then. We've run through the seven or so basic flags 
make up Son La. There are additional. si!;hting reports, but 
I take it those are deemed to be fabricatIOns and therefore 
not putting them up. Do you have any summary comments 

resDe<:t to Son La based on the discussion we've had thus far? 
SY'no,,,. I would just reiterate what I said at the outset. I 

un,folrtu~naL~ when our cluster analysis leads us into a 
on what I think are the real issues. 

e~I;;';;;;:S;d the open case. That's a real lead. Th~t's one of the 
I mentioned. Other than that, we were dealmg WIth cases 

I would not consider to be in the Son La area. 
Son La misnomer for Camp Group 2 of the Hoang Lien Son 
has misled us. I think we need to focus on real cases that 

'"---'_'c, analysis and being investigated. 
\;HAlllM,IlN. Okay. That will wrap up th<; Son La piece: Let 

articulate obviously we could do thiS for every smgle 
~ .. un. We obviou;ly don't have time to do that publicly, so what 

trying to do is take some of the stronger reports, analyze 
in this way, vet them a little bit publicly, but we're going to 
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obviously have to have some sort of process by which in wr'ltUl. 
somehow some analysis is submitted if there are questions on areas. 

Senator Smith, do you want to move us over to Laos at this 
and do the Laos area, Oudamsai? 

Senator SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Leading into 
just a couple of observations to try to connect some of the 
that we've been hearing for the past couple of days. 

It is important, I think, to point out that the hearings that 
doing are not meant to be a condemnation of DIA nor ~ecessar 
question the administration, the current administration's 
ment to finding the truth, but it is, however, an examination 
analytical method. 

We are challenging you, and you're challenging back. That's 
purpose, to look at another way of looking at this information. 

If this were a traditional intelligence issue, I guess we 
wouldn't even be here evaluating the methodology. 
gence community by its very nature does encourage dllTel,enlt 
proaches, competing theories, and frankly constantly vets the 
ability of their Own analysis. 

But the POW issue, however, I believe falls outside this 
stream intelligence analysis process and what most people 
understand is that DIA has the sole responsibility for 
SOurce intelligence on the POW issue, and there are no 
opinions or countervailing evaluations by the other agencies, 
so that's why these hearings are so critical. 

If the analysis is flawed, Or in any way lacking, if it is, then 
bigger than anyone person, it's bigger than anyone Senator, 
bigger than anyone analyst, because the issue is-the result 
be so dramatic. 

When whatever you provide reaches the desk of 
Cheney, or Baker, Or the President of the United 0"''''", 
way that we would go about resolving that issue could be flalwe>d. 
I believe that the President is committed, but he's committed 
to the extent of what he receives from his people. 

So therefore, I believe it is justifiable to challenge and to 
come up to a determination as to just what this analysis is and 
important it is, and whether or not it's been done correctly. 

I would just remind-before going into the Lao thing, 
remind my colleagues and others that some of the tough qU.est;lO~" 
that have been asked here and the critical comments, 
SOme of the responses from DIA, this is not new. This is not 
nal. 

Admiral Brooks said it in 1985, using terms like sloppy analysis. 
not having an open mind. Kimball Gaines said it in1986 internally 
with his memos-a wasteland, unhealthy attitudes, total lack Of 
management. I mean, these comments are on the record. General 
Tighe said it as well with similar comments. So these comments 
are on the record, and we're simply trying to challenge. . 

Now, let me come up with a specific example leading into thiS 
Oudamsai issue. It is not Oudamsai, but it is Laos, and it comes, I 
think-it brings us to the point that we need to be at in trying to 
determine just how good or how bad, whatever the case may be, 
the analysis that you do is, and also how responsive you have been 
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l.aD>iittees and Members of Congress in the past on informa-

. . ·dent-this is the EC-47 which I mentioned to Mr. 
thIS mCI ·ust seems to me to be symbolic of the prob-

~e try to understand your ~alysis. of all of 
we've gotten to, and let me JUs qUIckly run 

ask for a response. . . . f 
Fe,bruary, 1973, an EC-47 electrOniC suryeillance. alrcra t 

while on an intelligence collectIon miSSIOn over 
know that was after the Paris Peace A.ccords. 

~~c~~~c';ra;hed, placing it south of the D~Z .m .Laos, not far 
)j; and the Ho Chi Minh Trail. ThiS IS.JUSt for back­

aircraft was reported to have a crew of eight. 
after the crash, on 9 February, 1973, a search and 
recovered bodies, four of tht;m. HostIle ground forces 

a complete inspection of t.he s!te. and ne!!rby area, and 
never found and remam mlssmg to thiS day. . 

~inforlillaltic.~ is, based on the individual. who. was at the site 
"" rescue the paramedic rescue operation, IS that no para-

fou~d in the rear of the aircraft and that the rear seat 
unbuckled. These facts suggest-not definite, but suggest 
of the crew may have bailed out. 

never been back to the crash site in the last 19 years. 
not been there. So what's in the intelligence? ~at de:> we 

on the record on the intelligence, and I would kmd of direct 
Mr. DeStatte, because I know you worked on the case, 

have four messages: a February 5 message, immediate prece­
message in which a Vietnamese supply and movement Unit 

PlE!8t.I!<i orders from its superiors as to what to do about the four 
holding captive. That's the content of the message. It 

message and I won't go into the specifics, but you know 
Febr~ary 5 priority precedence message sent 22 hours 

·' ..... r". some discrepancy on the date. It m~y ha~e been. Febru-
but in any case it was 22 hours later, m which a different 

:-C:na.m'~ supply and movement unit reported that It ha~ four 
which it said were being moved. It also reported It was 
difficulty moving the pir~tes along. the ground. The report 

· ~Iltains a footnote to the word pirates, which reads, usually Ame~­
pilots. In other words, the footnote on the message says PI-
are usually American pilots referred to. . 

A February 17 immediate preceden.ce message from a Vletnam­
- antiaircraft unit which indicated It had received a report that, 
quote, people involved in the South Laotian campaign have s~ot 
down one aircraft and captured the. pilots .. It ask.ed that the V let­
lImnese units recover pieces of the aIrcraft UIllmedlately. 

Finally, there's a May 2, 1973 recap,. quot~ unquote, of the re­
POrting on this subject. I'll return to thiS m Just a second, but let 
IDe just go through the relevant information. 

As far as we know, no other aircraft was reported los.t after the 
PeaCe Accords in February, except this airc~aft, where !nd!v!duals 
~ known to be alive. There was one, I believe, where mdlvlduals 
"ere known to be killed-ar not known, let me take that back. 
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There is no known aircraft crash where bodies were not all ered. 
On February 22, 1973, the U.S. Air Force declared the ere .. the EC-47 killed, killed in action, body not recovered. weeks after three messages were received saying that the were in hostile hands. 
On May 21, 1973, a DIA memo indicates that Dr. Shields head POW person at the Pentagon, spoke with a DIA analyst' cerning this incident. The DIA position given to Shields was, since the men are listed as KIA, our interest in pursuing the ject is academic, in that we're not attempting to force Air Force bring the men back to life, unquote. 
May 24, 1973--and Dr. Shields has been deposed by the conllnll tee-Shields wrote a memo to the Assistant Secretary of JJ<'lell8l Larry Eagleburger, in which he stated a short time after down of the EC-47 a sensitive intercept of communication below ... North Vietnamese Army Commands in Laos and the DRV ed that four Americans had been captured in an area some miles from the crash site. 
This is the Shields memo in which he questioned the accuracy inaccuracy of his April 12, 1973 press statement that no U.S. sonnel were alive and held prisoner in Southeast Asia. He tioned his own statement. 
DIA documents list four crew members possibly captured. are lists printed from the DIA database over a decade ago. We an affidavit. This is just in the wal of providing some sUPP<)rt1ina evidence. Some believe it, some don t. The point is, it is an !iHlGa,VI' by Jerry Mooney, former NSA expert on air defense traffic Southeast Asia, which he released in January 1986. 
It states four of the crew survived and were captured by North Vietnamese in Laos, and he affirmed that the analyst curred at the time in this conclusion, obviously referring to same messages that I just referred to. 
I also have a February 20, 1987 DIA analysis of the EC-47 shoot­down in which DIA stated there's no intelligence whatsoever-no intelligence whatsoever-which would indicate any of the crew sur­vived the incident of loss. 
Finally, in sworn testimony before this committee in November 1991, DIA senior analyst Mr. Bob DeStatte stated, quote, over the years there has grown the impression that we had evidence that some members of that crew survived. In fact, a careful analysis of the information that led to that impression reveals that the infor­mation did not pertain to that crew, and there's never been any evidence that any members of that crew survived, unquote. Mr. Chairman, I just would like to take advantage of the oppor­tunity while Mr. DeStatte is here and then move to the other clus­ter. First of all, did you write the 1987 analysis, Mr. DeStatte? Mr. DESTATTE. Yes, I did. 
Senator SMITH. And in that analysis, it says that the initial Feb­ruary 5 report came from Vinh, in North Vietnam, some 240 miles from the crash site in Laos, and this is described as a spot report, unevaluated and issued almost as soon as intercepted. The sending priority of the message confirms that it was such a spot report. But 
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essage provided no additional insights, according to Mr. '!' to the identity of the prisoners. I am usml! you:i memot m 17 1973 document, Mr. DeStatte claIms, ?<,S no 
or its crew. The May 2 report IS desc.r,bed as 

1 1's interpretation of the February 5 rep.ortmg'D.:'t ana Ie"w information. It is not a new report, sal~ Mr. 
it contains unwarranted perso!,al sped'ulatlOi t~nd a of arbitrary and erroneous assumpttons an specu a Ive as-
ked at these documents, everyone of them. I read them 1001 t night I just do not see where they match your as to this committee last November, and I-let me te!,tirnonY

it does not match and then I want .you to resJ?Ond. 
1987 analysis states that the mlttal report IS an report I understand what spot reports are. They !:-~U;~~~;?,:~ to cor~ect errors that occurred in the inte~est of That is what the May 2, 1973 memo'S, ~he t"mf~o~I~I'o"'w51ou'np' analysis officially issued by the orlgm!'tmg 

a ency. Mr. DeStatte said it contained now new mfor-.mgear"n,ed g~nerallY wrote this off as not relevant to EC-47. But 
the case? . ' 1'1 bl . r -states that it IS a revIew of al aval a. e m,orma '!.~~~~~i~~ the four flyers, and publishes mformatlOn not pub­anvv.'he<re else nor mentioned in any ear her messages. So If any earlier message, it has not been pubhshed any­else, where do you get the content of/our memo unless 

is some other document we have not seen. a total review. Careful analysis of thi~ message corrflects the retlOrl:s as to key events. First of all, It locates the . yers m 33 Vietnamese supply and movement um~Bmh Ttcanr';lt'n,er, Vietnamese supply and movement u.mt m Laos. 
unevaluated reports do not mentton thIS umt. ~:;;:C'iit establishes a linkage among thre.e VIetnamese supply movement units that are involved m movmg four flyers up the Minh Trail from Laos to Vinh in North VIetnam. . ----:... this report clarifies terms such as kIlometer markmgs in agency headquarters in Washington knew, but the field 

were not certain of. ..' . th fourth, in the review message, Vmh IS the desttnatton- e .~lBti.natio'n of the pilots. Vietnamese authOrities are waltmg for them This is the only message that contains thIS mformatton which the original unevaluated February 5 spot report. And May 2 message contains not prevIOusly pubhshed information on difficulties of movement of those flyers, specIfically, 
the need to provide water to the flyers. . ' And sixth it contains not previously published mformatlOn on dialogue bet:"'een the units to en~ure the movement of the flyers, 10 it contains several essential pIeces of mformatlOn that are not 
reflected in the prior reporting. . . So Mr. DeStatte's analysis in 1987 shows no recogmtlOn or appre­ciation of these facts at all. So Mr. DeStatte asserts that the May 2 reView report that concludes that the flyers are part of the crew of the downed EC-47 is a single analyst's mterpretatlOn, an unwa'd ranted speculation. In his analysis he says that people Identtfie 
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prisoners, quote, unquote, but that is not ac,culrlolt'C-- uni(lerltifl. 
prisoners-that is not accurate. The repor ts called 
rates, Or flyers, making unmistakable that this is 
crew in the belief of the 1973 analysts, including DIA anah,"t. 

The collector said as much in the footnote on One of 
ary 5 reports. Now, who believed that there was evidence that 
member of the EC-47 Crew survived and were captured? 
answer is no one shared Mr. DeStatte's interpretation of this 
dence. Everyone believed that these messages which 
almost to the minute of the crash were evidence that 
members may have survived. NSA officers believed it, DIA .au'''YlII 
believed it, DIA supervisors believed it, and the head POW 
and the second officer of the Secretary of Defense believed 
Roger Shields, who only last month testified to that effect 
this committee. 

Mr. Mooney SWOre before this committee that this was not 
his belief but that of his organization which approved and dissernk 
nated the reports. Other colleagues of Mr. Mooney, in Sworn 
mony before this committee, have affirmed Mr. Mooney's state­
ments that analysts at the time did not believe that all crew mem_ 
bers had been killed. Mr. Mooney swore that the DIA analysts con­curred with that. 

So the DIA May 1973-May 23, 1973 memo from John T. Ber­
brich a very senior DIA officer, now indicates that it was the posi­
tion ~f the DIA that there was a possibility that crew members SUr­
vived. I have that memo. Dr. Shields of the Office of Assistant Sec­
retary of Defense believed that the official DOD position needed to 
be changed because of the sensitive intercepts indicating, in his 
words, quote, that four Americans had been captured in an area 
some 40 miles from this site. 

Now, let me go back and ask you to respond, Mr. DeStatte. You 
said under Sworn testimony, and I want to repeat what you saId. 
Quote, over the years there has grown the imp!ession that we had 
evidence that some members of that crew survIved. In fact, a care­
ful analysis of the information led to that impression revealed that 
the information did not pertain to that crew. There has never been 
any evidence that any members of that Crew survived, unquote. Response? 

Mr. DESTA'ITE. Sir, you've given me an awful lot to respond to. I 
think we can break it down into three broad categones. One are 
the facts of the case, and I'm sure inadvertently, but SOme of the 
basic facts in the case as you stated them were incorrect. The 
second area of concern is what intelligence did we actually have? 
And again, I'll address that. And the third and very important 
question is why do so many people believe that we had more mtel­
Iigence than we in fact had? And I think I'll address that finally. 
But let me begin by pointing out a basic fact. 

This whole process began with a single report, and that report 
consisted of a single sentence, one sentence. And the analyst, as 
you 've identified him, J erry Mooney, in one of his pieces of corre­
spondence, acknowledged that that was the only-the sole SOurce of 
information upon which this whole exerCIse was based. 

In the end, speculation and rumor-_ 
Senator KERRY. What was the one sentence? 
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nfortunately, sir, I don't DESTA'ITE. That one senten~e-u tence here but basically, 
unclassified version Oft thth s:ffect that th~re were four-

sel"te,n:~, the sentence was ~ th:t There were four pilots t~at 
I made a qUlck nhote ~ tifi~ a location or orgamzatlOn taken ~nd t '!y I e~ 

.UBI.!"''', and that w~ basdc~l~y .;.tinutes after that aircraft went 
report was Issue th were eight crew members 

Mr. Smith pomted out, ';.';.~h team did inspect the alr­
On 9 February, a ~ of four crew members in the 

mbers saw remams . fIe of team me artial remaIns 0 on y on 1C.;ag~, but were able to r~3v~~tP recover the remains of four 
members. They ddr . dications that there were sur-search team foun no m 

22nd of February, 1973-- h te and seat issue that 
Be~lat<)T KERRY. What about the parac u 

Smith-- , ood very very good point, and 

~ES~~!·I~h~f.~i~~i:Jr~ i~i~~m:;i~7s~~!d\h1~d:ai~h~ 
came up durmg e k We are given the impreSSIOn 

IIIditi()ll of thaj.....{)f the wrec ,,;ge. f sitting upright, largely 
.. , Ul~l " i~ evidence, that ~h~t :I~':! }e:~ets of photographs here 

If you don t mm , h a hand 4 days after the crash, 
taken 2 days after t e cras II ent down on the wreck-

date by the peoPdl~ :-vho f~~:t ~r':ckage, and I would like it shows the con ItIon 0 I 
these with the membershof the P:ke"n by a hovering heli­SHEETZ. Those photograp s were 

SMITH. Sure, I understand. is the condition of the McCAIN. For the record, what 

wreckage? d that aircraft appeared to go 
Mr. DESTATTE. For the r"'l0r ci d upside down, and burned. It Itraight down, bounced once, an e 

bad 5 hours of fuel on board. . our last discussion-I'm 
Another question that came up db~r~nother point that we dis­

taking these points out of ~equence, meeting was whether there 
eussed at some length durmg our I~taircraft. I'm told by Gen~ral 
were explosive charges on. board i~ t they did not have explOSIves 
Clapper who flew those mISS!OnS a h t would have been danger­
on board that aircraft, and m fac\!r ~onditioning in the back of 
GUS. As he points out, there IS n~ent in the back of that aircraft, 
the aircraft, the. electroDl"thqulP way generates temperatures up­
while it's warmmg up o~ t it run expl~sives on board at those tem­
Wards of 130 degrees, an d a~et hazard 
peratures would .~ a !p"0un sa ~ ~d that ~ircraft were paper prod-

The most sensItIve Items on oducts were water soluble, and the 
\lets. Intentionally, the paper prthe drinking water-pardon me, to 
destruction scheme was to ~~e w's drinking water to destroy It, 
put those paper p'roducts m e cre 0 ex losives. . 
Dlilitary pragmatIsm at Its best, ~ut n aski~g a couple of questIOns. 

Senator KERRY. Let m.~ Just eefhe blowup pictures of this and 
When we were in Hawall we sahw us a briefing on it, but I We were out at CINCPAC and t ey gave 
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U,an~ tobaskka couple of questions. Senator Smithh ,~sa:!i:d~~~~;~r~~~~: e OUr ac seats were not buckled and no P 
there. Was a determination that was made? 

Mr. DESTATTE; No, sir, it's not. And if I may, I can t 
through th.s mc.dent pomt by point, and I think I will sho,!!ke 
conclus.vely how the incident occurred and how th noisun,de;; 
standmg about the intelligence came about. e 

That aircraft, as Senator Smith points out had the . . 
t' PI' A f' ,m,sslOn of ca mg e.op e s !my 0 V.etnam units moving on the H 

Mmh Tra.l. The alrcraft ,:,ormally flew its missions at speeds ~f 
to 150 knots, not exceedmg 150 knots or miles per hour 
tudes. that were approximately 5,000 feet above the ' at 
terram of ~o~thern Laos. In other words, the speeds and altitu 
were all w.thm the range of each of the antiaircraft weapo de 
ployed by communist forces in Southeast Asia ns ern_ 
. The aircr~ft did not receive any flight re;trictions for th 

tlc~lar "!.sslOn. Thus, it. could and indeed did choose to fly o~~rJ; 
of .ts ass.gned area, subject to customary coordination with th . 
borne command and control center that was aloft at the tim e a'd other aircraft operating in .that area and adjacent areas. e, an 

As was custom~ry for aIrcraft operating in Laos, Baron 52 had 
frequent communJc:atlOn WIth the airborne command and control 
center ~nd other alr~raft that were flying in their assigned areas 
and adjacent oper.atlOnal areas. For example, the aircraft com­
mander made routme half-hourly radio contacts with and reported 
all unusual occurrenc,,:s to Moonbeam, aircraft command and con­
trol center, and w~ .0. radio contact with other aircraft in the 
area. Tb:e electromcs aircraft cr~w members also used separate 
c,?mmumca~lOn equ.pment to mamtam contact with other EC-47 
!'Ircraft-w.th another EC-47 aircraft, Baron 62, which was flying 
m the same general .area. 

In addition. to Baron 52's frequent radio contacts with other air­
craft durmg .ts fl.ght, each Crew member carried a survival radio 
preset to Operate at emergency frequency in the event of an emer­
gency, and the Crew members r.eceived intensive training in emer­
gency procedures. And these pomts become, r think quite relevant 
as we go through th.s. ' 

Aircraft operating in their assigned area which r have-unfortu­
nately we don't have it depicted on that ';'ap there, but it's north 
of Atta~u and east of Tchepone. That particular area, aircraft op­
eratmg m that area frequently are outside of the range of U.S. 
ground control radar stations in Thailand and South Vietnam. The 
nearest rada! statIOns were LIOn, which was Ubon, Thailand, and 
Panama, whlCh was at Da Nang, South Vietnam. 

At 2305 hours local time February 4, Baron 52 departed Ubon. 
At 0~1O hours local. time. on February 5, the aircraft commander 
was m commu!llCatlOn WIth Specter 20, an AC-130 from the 16th 
~pecIaI OperatIOns Squadron. They agreed that Baron 52 would fly 
m t.he southern portion of their assigned area and Specter 20 would 
fly m the northern portion. 

At 0039 ho,:,rs, Lion radar station recorded its last radar plot of 
Baron 52. Av~ators who have expenenced flying in this area esti­
mate that. th.s would be near the outer range for this station, 
beyond whICh Baron 52 would not be visible to this station's ground 
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The time elapsed since takeoff from Ubon and the distance 
also were consistent with the normal speed of thIS aIr-

' - .. , .. hours local time, Baron 52 informed Moonbe~,,! airborne 
and control center that several rounds of antla.rcraft ar­

fired at Baron 52, and it gave the coordinates. Baron 
hit. . I h 
hours local, Baron 52 reported operatIOns norma t;o t e 

airborne command and control center. There s no 
iIa,betah:mat Baron 52 reported its location at that time and as 

above, Baron 52 apparently had been beyond the range of 
radar since 0039. . 
0140 hours local time, Baron 52 was at .ts last reported loca­
and I have the coordinates here. As noted above, B~ron 52 

in radio contact with several dIfferent aircraft durmg .ts m.s­
including Specter 20, Moonbeam airborne command and con-

.... "ter. and another EC-47 aircraft, Baron 62. Although some 
~un,enlts refer to this as the last radar contact, this last reported 

appears to have been reported during Baron 52's last radio 
with Baron 62, in which Baron 52 reported it had been 
by, quote, radar-controlle<! ~7's, unquote: I believe that's a 

_lonoer . They did not have 47-m.lhmeter antla.rcraft guns, but .t 
been either a 37 or 57. 

should be noted at this point that Baron 52 was directly over 
north-south artery of the Ho Chi Minh Trail, near its 

with the main east-west artery that led into northern 
Province South Vietnam, or what we also know as B-3 

0200 hours Baron 52 failed to make its scheduled radio con­
with Moonbeam airborne command and control center. Lion 
Panama ground control radar facilities, Moonbeam airborne 

~[I1Illar.d and control center, and other aircraft tried unsuccessful· 
contact Baron 52 on guard frequencies and secure communica-

Se:arc:h and rescue operations were initiated at 0215 hours local 
. Within 20 minutes, three F-4 aircraft, Specter 20, and Baron 

diverted to assist Moonbeam and Lion and Panama ground 
'N:onl:ro] facilities to conduct visual and communication searches for 

52. Additional aircraft joined the search as these efforts con­
th rough the remaining hours of darkness on 5 February and 

into the following days. 
On February 7, 1973, SAR aircraft locat~d the wreckage of Baron 

52 and it gives the coordinates. And that .s one of the photographs 
you have there was taken on February 7. This location was about 
20 nautical miies or approximately 8 to 10 minutes flying time 
north of Baron 52's last reported location, indicating Baron 52 
crashed about 10 to 12 minutes before its next scheduled radio con­
tact with Moonbeam airborne and command control center. 

In view of speculation by some analysts concerning the flight 
path of Baron 52 and the possibility that some crew members 
might have parachuted some 65 nautical miles north of the crash 
s.te, it's important to note that the facts demonstrate that Baron 
52 was flying in a northerly course at the time of its last reported 
location and probably at the time of the crash. If, however, as some 
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anal~sts speculated, the aircraft had circled and was returning' 
sout erly dlrechon when it crashed it could have never been In 
ther no~th than 6 to 10 nautical miles from the crash site In 
words, If any of the crew members had parachuted fro~ th 
cr~ft, they would h!,d to have lan~ed within a relative close e 
Imlty of the crash site, not 65 nauhcal miles north 

On February 7, aerial photography and visua'l 
miSSIOns were fl?wn. over the crash sites. There were no 
survivors Or mdlcatlOns that the aircraft had attempted 
landmg. The aircraft appeared to have fallen to earth 
o.nce, landed upside dow.n, and burned. What appeared to' be 
hon of the tall of the aircraft was located 100 to 400 meters 
the mam wreckage. 

an February 9, a SAR force, a search and rescue force inserted 
three pararescue specialists, which I'll hereafter refer t~ as PJ' 
from the 40th Air Rescue and Recovery Squadron and a radio B, 
from the 6994th Security Squadron into the crash site to ins= 
the ,:"reckag", of Baron 52. Now, several points should be noted ..... 
gardmg the mspectlOn of the crash site, and this gets to the heart 
of some of the questIOns. 

The crash site was in a hostile area . .one or more missiles were 
I..'unched against the SAR aircraft as they approached the crash 
site. Seyer!,1 dozen unidentified persons were observed by the SAR 
force wlthm a short radIUs of the wreckage, the closest only a few 
meters away. Althoulfh the SAR ~<;am was unable to determine if 
these persons were mlhtary or cIVlhan, two regimental-sized PAVN 
mstallatlO>:'s, whICh included antiaircraft artillery forces, were 10-
c~ted wlthm 6 to 9 mdes, Or about 10 to 14 kilometers of the crash 
site. 

The radioman recalled that he heard gunfire while searching the 
wreckage. Other members of the SAR force theorized that the pres­
~nce of several armed escort aircraft discouraged persons surround­
mg . the crash site from attacking the SAR team . .one PJ and the 
radl(~man mspected the wreckage. The other two PJ's principally 
provided security. 

Approximately 40 minutes elapsed between the time the first PJ 
descended from the SAR helicopter until the last PJ was lifted 
back ul' to the helicopter. Reasons for the brief time included the 
small size of the search team in a hostile area surrounded by a 
larlfe. number of unidentified persons and the amount of fuel re­
mammg on board the SAR helicopter. 

The t~o men who inspected the wreckage spent no mOre than 15 
to 20 mmutes on the ground. Much of that time was spent extract­
mg the partial remains of one crew member from the wreckage, 
placmg the rem~ms m a body ba", and rigging it for lift by a cable 
hOlSt to a hove~mg hehcopter. ThiS effort was hindered by the fact 
that the remams were badly decomposed and partially pinned 
under parts of the wreckage that were too heavy for the search 
team to hft. Thus, the search team was able to recover only the 
head and portions of the upper torso. 

The rear compartment was not reduced totally to ashes. As the 
photographs of the wreckage and the reports by the search team 
Illustrate, slgmficant porhons of the aircraft's structure remained 
largely intact, albeit severely damaged Or weakened by the intense 
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sboull,! be noted that over 5 hours of fuel remained on board 
52 crashed. 

search team members did not enter the fuselage of the 
52 wreckage. The reasons in?luded concez:n for .possibl~ 

since there were unidentified persons In the Immedl­
of the wreckage and uncertainty about the structural 

of the wreckage.' The PJ's contemplated tying a sling 
using the SAR helicopter to lift the wreck-

for remains, but decided that the structure 
by the fire and would not stand the strain. Time 

also influenced this decision. 
principal task was to ensure that the classifie.d 

and equipment on board Bar~n 52 were d~troyed. HIS 
function was to search for eVidence of surVIVOrs or re­
had long experience as a crew member of an EC-47Q, 

over Laos, and was intimately familiar with the Baron 52 
He was personally acquainted with the four electronics 

1In,-sJleciia?s~ seated in the back of the Baron 52 aircraft. 
who inspected the crash site were specialists whose 

was to search for and recover survivors or remains and de­
cause of the crash. 
team concluded that all members of the Baron 52 crew 
the crash. Several observations should be noted. The 

iJUlpected the wreckage and found the remains of four crew 
_ ,"" .... Two were in the pilot and copilot seats, respectively. The 

in the engineer's compartment, behind the pilot's cabin. 
team covered portions of this body, which was con­

to be the second copilot. The fourth body was located near 
engineer's compartment. It should be reported that the port 
starboard crew positions immediately behind the engineer's 

a Dart;m.mt were occupied by two of the electronics technicians, 
IilF SeI-g~lmt Todd Melton and either Sergeant Joseph Matejov or 

Cressman. 
five positions in the area behind the engineer's com­

on the starboard and two on the port side. The 
behind the engineer's compartment was occu­

Todd Melton. Sergeant Peter Cressman nor­
center position on the starboard side immedi-

Staff Sergeant Melton. Sergeant Dale Brandenburg oc­
starboard position, further from the engineer's 

immediately behind the engineer's com­
was occupied by Sergeant Joseph Matejov, how­

positions with Sergeant Cressman. 
Arthur Bollinger, occupied the rearmost 

near the door of the aircraft. 
ai,rcr'aft were observed uphill from the main wreck­

The PJ's other parts of the wreckage might have been 
ravine bordering the crash site. The size of the search team, 

pr'eB4m(:e of unidentified persons in the immediate area and the 
time on the ground prevented them from checking the parts 
uphill from the wreckage or in the ravine. 
PJ inspected the wreckage found what he believed were 

-' ..... .,.crrutt artillery shrapnel holes in the skin of the aircraft. The 
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SAR team found no evidence that the aircraft had make a controlled crash landing. The disposition of the 
an.d other fe:,tu~es of the c~ash site, for example, thee :~~~~~ skid marks, mdlCated the aircraft did plunge nearly v earth, bounced once, landed upside down and burned. The PJ's noted it did not appear that the crew of Baron 52 preparing to bailout when the plane crashed. 
~n February 13, 1973, the commander, 8th Tactical Wmg, wrote to the next of kin of several of the crew whose remains had not been recovered and expressed his f;~li';;': asmuch as there was a possibility that one or more crew could have parachuted to safety, they would be continued ---~~ .. ried in a missing status until final determination could On February 20, 1973, the father of one of the crew memoers quested that Air Force officials obtain clarification of the commander's statement regarding the possibility that one Or crew members might have parachuted to safety. 
On February 21, 1973, a message from the United States Force Personnel Center, citing the inquiry from the next of kin noting that casualty reports and other information indicated it doubtful any crew members survived, directed the field cOiDlIlancit to carefully evaluate all known information pertaining to the dent to determine appropriate status to the crew members. On February 22, 1973, the 56th Special Operations Wing, ordination with the commander, 8th Tactical Fighter Wing, the initial missing in action report on February 5 and the ml!S81111 of February 21, reported to the Air Force Personnel Center that had reviewed the available facts and believe that quote, there is reasonable doubt that all members of the crew of Baron 52 killed in the crash end quote. 
Based on the evidence obtained by the search team and the suits of this review, Air Force authorities changed the status of crew members to killed in action. The commander, 8th Fighter tical Wing, informed the next of kin in the change in status, facts supporting it in a series of letters dated between February 24 and April 17, 1973. 
In addition to summarizing the events of Baron 52's last mission and the evidence obtained by the search team that inspected the wreckage, the commander described the several types of radio eq~ipmept in use on the aircraft. He explained the capabilities of thiS equipment and noted that Baron 52 had frequent radio contact with other aircraft until minutes before it became missing. He also noted that the crew members received intensive training for emergencies. Within this context, the wing commander eX­pressed his belief that in case of an emergency, at least one cre'" member would instinctively used one of the many pieces of commU­nication equipment that were available to transmit a distress call or to lead rescue forces to his location, unless the aircraft crashed as a result of some catastrophic incident that immediately and completely incapacitated the crew members. 
Now those, sir, are the facts associated with the mission and the search of the wreckage by the team. Now, as far as the intelligence is concerned, there's a lot of interesting things that can be brought out about it in a secure environment. Unfortunately, we're not in 
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_vironl"""" So I'll try to limit my remarks to that which can 
~...,d pu~I~~rlier the information that led Jerry Mooney no ' bers of the Baron 52 crew were cap-_l1ll'''' that some me~ I 5V2 hours after Baron 52 went collected apprt':n~Jng a translation of that infor!'la­

the first re~6 ~inutes later. The persons who acqUired about the initial report ~ommented that 
~~~dol~d[~;~ti:~~~· holding four pilots c:aptlve w~ experts were directly mvolved m locatE!<l near . . d t information and for that reason, m my JU ~emen , best qualified to make such observations. In ~~dl~~lt1~!S~:~ confidently accept their ob~ervation that the 1 the captives in question was possibly located near 

d rt was simply a one-sentence retranslation of the &eCon ~~~ about-issued some hours later. I don't have the 

MCCAIN Mr DeStatte could I interrur.t just a Becond. d~dv~ntage he;e because I di.dn t knoY' th,s case disttlon'be~t brought up and I have no I!,for~atIOn. :\nd I because this is a very important SItuatIOn, ObVIously. 
saying that the second report was a repeat of the first 

n':ST'ATTE. Yes, sir. It was simply a ~etranslation by a dift:er­report was originally acqUired by a platform flr,ng 
China Sea. When that platform returned to Its ase original report was looked at by a separate person 

a different translation of that smgle sentence. 
. What was that translation? . . The unclassified text of the .translatIOn of the m­ded in the initial report conSIsted of t!,e followlpg ,rG~~~p [number deleted) is holdin.g four pilots dcapt~~h ou is requesting orders concermng w~at to 0 WI A !:Jiff~rent translation of the same informatIOn was ~ecord-a second report. The unclassified text of the translatIOn~ re-

in the second .report was: "Glrted°uP) [nf um~4 d~e~grl) 3,0: ~~~ they are gOing [words de e rom 'I. . "",.res;difficulties moving along the road." The second
d 
t~ad~ a~~on the word pilots to pirates and added new wor s mIca mg 

being moved from 44 to 93. 
Do you know what 44 and 93 mean? . 44 and 93 could be a whole host of thm~s. Now, Je M h to assume that 44 and 93 were kIlometer ~ers ~;~x~~:nce and I might add that the first 2 years ~lus that I . t ' V' etna~ I spent in Vietnam as a communICatIOns spen m I , f k d' n my experience both lpecialist doing this very sort 0 wor.' an I I' h d I' . t 'f doing that kind of work and as a faIrly accomp IS ~ ,hngUls h I these were kilometer markers, it's virtually certam t at t ey 

would have had to included the commen~l~~l::;r fu,~~~ions on And I have in my briefcase here a ., I .' bl' Tactical Staff Operations. And in herl:>-,t s a VIetnamese pu Ica­tion published by their general staff d,rector for t~e p~pleM'~~y of Vietnam in 1975 relevant-issued by the Institute lor I I ry 



Studies. And as they point out, if you're going to deal in ters, you have.to note that it's kilometers. Because there many other options. are 
These could be dinomic references to units, they could be mlc. refere,:,ces to locations, they could be dinomic referenc radio call SignS. It coul~ be any assortment of things. es Senator McCAIN. ThiS transmission was received was Int<",,,,",, ed 46 minutes after the crash. Is that correct? ' 
M~. DESTA1TE. That's correct. The information was collected proximately five and a half hours after Baron 52 went dow . ~he first report cO!'taining a translation of that informatio':; ISSUed about 46 mlnute~ l,;,ter. This ty~ of information was posed to be reported within moments; In this instance about minutes after the information was collected. ' 
S<:nator Mct:AIN. And they believe that that transmission comIng from VInh? 
Mr. DEST~TTE. That's correct. The people who received report, who ISSUed the report, rather. 
Senator McCAIN. And how far is that from where the crashed? 
Mr. DESTA1TE',Oh, Vinh is-I have it here in my notes. Mr. SHEETZ. It s marked on this map over here. 
Mr. DESTA1TE. I can answer the question specifically Senator McCAIN. It's a long ways. . 
Mr. DESTA1TE. Oh, my goodness, yes, sir. 
Senato: McCAIN. My question is, is how is it possible a message would origInate from Vinh concerning a crash that had just taken place a matter of minutes before? 
!\;Ir. DESTA1TE. In my judgment, it's impossible. And we might­while we're on that point, again let's apply the test of common sense. When w~ look-you have the photographs in front of you. Based on notati?ns on-as you can see here, there are actually 16 photographs. I J~st pulled some representative Ones here. One of the photographs IS annotated showing that the-in fact it may be one of them that you have in front of you. It's annotated: yes. ThIS photograph here that has the north arrow in it shows just the general area. If you look closely, there's an annotation that says quote bamboo ranges from 8 to 100 feet in height, very diffi­cult to move through and caused difficulties with the jungle pene­trator. End quote. 

Senator MCCAIN. I apologize for the interruption. I just did not understand. I apologize. I did not understand. 
~r. DESTA1TE. I'm glad you did, sir. As a matter of fact, the POInt here IS that, as you can see from this photograph this air­~raft went down a considerable distance from the nearest' footpath. For hostile forces to make their way to this crashsite from the !,earest occupied position, during the hours of darkness, in roy Judgement would take more than 51'2 hours." 
Senator SMITH. Mr. DeStatte, I would like to respond to that. I know we have to mov~ on to the other cluster. I do want to say, for the record,. that I did indICate yesterday, publicly, that I was going to go .to thiS. So It was a matter of record. I did not mean it to be a surprise to any of my colleagues. 
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_au>r MCCAIN. I would like to respond to my friend. I did not 
and it is my fault. 
SMITH. Oh, no. I did not mean to catch anybody by sur-

C MAN Can I J'ust ask a quick question, so we are clear? HAIR · . M D S t ? MCCAIN. Are you fimshed, r. e ta teo 
O.:ST'ATTE. No. Mr. Smith raised four separate repo:ta and he how we arrived at the judgments that we arrived at on .aiornepoQinted out, the second .report, in fact, was not a second 
It was simply a retranslatlOn of the first report. 

also one and only one sentence.. . leIlauIT SMITH. Well, it contained new Information, the second 

DESTA1TE. It contained different information. . 
SMITH. New informatIOn, addlhonal Inform,ahon. , No sir. Those are your words. That s an analyst s In my j~dgment, it was different infor~ation. And as a who has done translations and who worked In that envlron-for a number of years, I have no way of knowing whether th~ who made the original translation was the more expen­or the person who made the translation on the ground hours 

was the more experienced. . do know that the translations frequently are-well, let me Just you one personal example. Back in 1970, one of our Ranger went into the demilitarized zone. They found a telephone And they suggested it be tapped. And the people who do that a living thought that that was not an appropriate use of their ,...,sonmel. So I went down to the PX and bought a tape recorder we r igged up-bought as many batteries as they had in that wry basic PX and we went back in with the Ranger team and we 
tapped that phone line. 

'When we ran out of tape, we came b~ck . A,:,d then I spent the Bight, that evening and the rest of the mght With ~wo of my inter­preters making a verbatim transcript of what we picked up on that 
telephone wire tap. 

The people who do this for a living, of course, wanted to take tbat material from me. And it took them all mght to finally get IOmebody to order us to turn it over. We did. They came down a few days later to quarrel with us about the translation. There was • section in there where I pointed out that the telephone at the lOuthern end of that line, which was in South Vietnam, was sitting on top-it was very precise. . . . Let me describe it differently. That was a telephone line linking an observation post, a PA VN observation post on the southern Side of the DMZ overlooking a major U.S. combat base. The northern end was associated with B-5 Front headquarters on the north Side of the DMZ. And there was a segment in there with a conversation that went something like this. . One voice came on and asked the fellow on the southern end If he could guess who it was. Well, ~hey had a little good-~atured banter. The guy in the south couldn t figure out who .the vOice w,,:s and finally he told him, well, my name IS whatever It was. And .It turns out that they were boyhood friends from the same home vII-


